

Division of Renal Medicine, Department of Clinical Science, Intervention and Technology and Division of Clinical Pharmacology, Department of Laboratory Medicine, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

STUDIES OF DRUG DISPOSITION IN HEMODIALYSIS PATIENTS - IMPACT OF GENETICS, INFLAMMATION AND VITAMIN D

Hadi Molanaei



Stockholm 2017

All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publisher. Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by E-Print AB 2016 © Hadi Molanaei, 2016 ISBN: 978-91-7676-542-5

ABSTRACT

Chronic kidney disease (CKD) patients are at a high risk for drug adverse effects due to accumulation of drugs, which normally are excreted via the kidneys. It is believed that drugs that are metabolized by the liver are safe to prescribe in normal doses to end-stage renal disease (ESRD) patients. However, emerging data show that kidney failure itself can affect enzymes and drug transporters. Thus, the concentration of many drugs that normally are metabolized by the liver increases significantly in CKD patients.

A common feature of the uremic phenotype that may affect drug metabolism is persistent inflammation. Inflammation has been shown to reduce the activity of both drug metabolizing enzymes and transporters. The increased risk of drug-drug interaction implicates the necessity of safer and individualized adjusted drug dosing methods. Factors that are important I this matter need to be identified. We have studied the impact of genetic polymorphism, inflammation and vitamin D on drug metabolism in prevalent hemodialysis patients.

In paper I we studied the influence of three factors on drug disposition: genetic polymorphism, impaired renal excretion of drug metabolites and the possible elimination by hemodialysis (HD), using codeine as a test substance. Based on the genotyping of three CYP2D6 polymorphisms in 228 HD patients, 9 extensive metabolizers (EMs) and 2 poor metabolizers (PMs) were given a single oral dose of 50 mg codeine phosphate. Plasma levels of its metabolites codeine-6-glucuronide (C6G), morphine-3-glucuronide (M3G) and morphine-6-glucuronide (M6G) were determined after 2, 4, 6, 8 and 24 hours (beginning of the HD session), respectively and again after 4 hours of HD (28 hours). Our results showed that the formation of the codeine metabolites M3G and M6G was dependent on the CYP2D6 genotype as previously shown in healthy subjects. The elimination of the glucuronides in these patients was absent until the dialysis was performed. Our data suggest that CYP genotypes need to be taken into consideration, when drugs metabolized by polymorphic CYPs are prescribed in HD patients.

In Papers II and III, we studied the effect of inflammation on cytochrome P450 3A4 (CYP3A4) activity using alprazolam and quinine as test drugs, both known substrates of CYP3A4. Twenty-six prevalent HD patients were included in study II and 44 prevalent HD patients in study III. Each patient received a single dose of the test drug and concentration of the test drugs and their metabolites were measured at the beginning of the next HD session. Inflammatory markers were followed prior to the drug test.

The ratio of unconjugated alprazolam/4-hydroxyalprazolam and 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol (paper III) were used as surrogate markers of CYP3A4 activity. In both studies, we found significant correlation between inflammation and CYP3A4 expressed as alprazolam/4-hydroxyalprazolam and quinine/3-OH-quinine respectively, but not with 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol. Our results suggest that inflammation down-regulate the activity of CYP3A4. Further studies are needed to confirm this finding and to assess the extent and duration of the effect of inflammation. CYP3A4 metabolizes almost 50% of all drugs currently used in health care. Thus, if persistent inflammation affects CYP activities this will have important clinical impact by increasing the risk of drug-drug interaction and adverse side effects.

In paper IV we studied the impact of 25-OH-cholecalciferol on CYP3A4 activity. Eight prevalent hemodialysis (HD) patients completed the study. The concentration of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ was measured at the start of the study and subsequently once a month. Subjects were given a daily dose of 800-1600 IU of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ until its concentration was close to 75 nmol/L. A single dose of 100 mg quinine was given to each subject. Concentration of quinine and its metabolite 3-OH-quinine were measured 12 hours after drug intake at the beginning of the next dialysis. Ratio of quinine/3-OH-quinine and 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol were used as surrogate markers for CYP3A4 activity. Concentrations of inflammatory markers were measured at the beginning and at the end of the study. Our results show no significant association between 25-OH-vitamin D and CYP3A4 activity expressed as either quinine/3-OH-quinine or 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol. Our finding suggests that short term supplementation of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ does not affect CYP activity.

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

- Hadi Molanaei, Juan Jesus Carrero, Olof Heimbürger, Louise Nordfors, Bengt Lindholm, Peter Stenvinkel, Ingegerd Odar-Cederlöf and Leif Bertilsson. Influence of the CYP2D6 polymorphism and hemodialysis on codeine disposition in patients with end-stage renal disease. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol (2010) 66:269–273*
- Hadi Molanaei, Peter Stenvinkel, Abdul Rashid Qureshi, Juan Jesús Carrero, Olof Heimbürger, Bengt Lindholm, Ulf Diczfalusy, Ingegerd Odar-Cederlöf and Leif Bertilsson. Metabolism of alprazolam (a marker of CYP3A4) in hemodialysis patients with persistent inflammation. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol (2012) 68:571–577*
- 3. Hadi Molanaei, Abdul Rashid Qureshi, Olof Heimbürger, Bengt Lindholm, Ulf Diczfalusy, Björn Anderstam, Leif Bertilsson and Peter Stenvinkel⁻ Inflammation down-regulates cytochrome P450-catalysed drug metabolism in hemodialysis patients. (Submitted)
- Hadi Molanaei, Abdul Rashid Qureshi, Olof Heimbürger, Bengt Lindholm, Ulf Diczfalusy, Erik Eliasson, Leif Bertilsson and Peter Stenvinkel. No differences in quinine metabolism in hemodialysis patients before and after treatment of vitamin D deficiency. (In manuscript)

CONTENTS

1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Chronic Kidney Disease (CKD)	1
1.1.1 Definition	1
1.1.2. Prevalence of CKD, symptoms and complications	1
1.2. Inflammation	3
1.2.1. Inflammatory markers	5
1.2.1.1.	5
1.2.1.2	5
1.2.1.3.	6
1.3. Vitamin D	7
1.4. Drug metabolism	8
1.5. Cytochrome P450 enzymes	9
1.5.1	
1.5.2 CYP3A	11
1.5.2.1	11
1.5.2.2	
1.5.2.3	
1.5.2.4	12
1.6. Pharmacokinetics of drugs in kidney failure	13
1.6.1 Drug absorption	14
1.6.2 Distribution	15
1.6.3 Drug metabolism in CKD	15
1.6.4 Renal excretion	16
2. Objectives	
2.1. Study 1	
2.2. Study 2	
2.3. Study 3	
2.4. Study 4	
3. Methods	
3.1. Study populations	

3.1.1 Study 1	18
3.1.2 Study 2	20
3.1.3 Study 3	22
3.1.4 Study 4	23
3.2 Study procedure	25
3.2.1 Study 1	25
3.2.2 Study 2	25
3.2.3 Study 3	26
3.2.4 Study 4	27
3.3 Biochemical analysis	28
3.3.1 Study 1	28
3.3.1.1	29
3.3.2 Study 2	29
3.3.3 Study 3	30
3.3.4 Study 4	
3.4 Statistical analysis	
3.4.1 Study 1	
3.4.2 Study 2	
3.4.3 Study 3	
3.4.4 Study 4	
3.5 Ethical approvals	
4. Results and Discussions	
4.1.1 Results Study 1	32
4.1.2 Discussion Study 1	
4.2.1 Results Study 2	
4.2.2 Discussion Study 2	42
4.3.1 Results Study 3	45
4.3.2 Discussion Study 3	50
4.4.1 Results study 4	54
4.4.2 Discussion Study 4	56
5. Conclusions	58

	5.1 Study 1	. 58
	5.2 Study 2	. 58
	5.3 Study 3	. 59
	5.4 Study 4	. 59
7	Strength and limitations	. 59
8	. Future perspectives	. 60
9	Acknowledgments	61
1	0. References	63

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ABC	ATP-binding Cassette
AGEs	Advanced glycation end products
APD	Automated peritoneal dialysis
AUC	Area under the curve
BMI	Body mass index
CAPD	Continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis
CAR	Constitutive and rostane receptor
CHF	Congestive heart failure
CKD	Chronic kidney disease
CVC	Central venous catheter
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
CRP	C-reactive protein
СҮР	Cytochrome P 450
DM	Diabetes mellitus
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
ESRD	End stage renal disease
EM	Extensive metabolizer
GFR	Glomerular filtration rate
HD	Hemodialysis

hsCRP	High sensitive C-reactive protein
ICAM-1	Intercellular adhesion molecule
IL-1	Interleukin-1
IL-6	Interleukin-6
IM	Intermediate metabolizer
MRP	Multidrug resistance protein
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenosine dinucleotide phosphate
OATPs	Organic anion transporting polypeptides
PCVD	Peripheral or cerebrovascular disease
PD	Peritoneal dialysis
PEW	Protein-energy wasting
P-gp	P-glycoprotein
PM	Poor metabolizer
PTX3	Pentraxin 3
PXR	Pregnane X-receptor
RRT	Renal replacement therapy
SLC	Solute carrier membrane transporter protein
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
SULT	Sulfotransferase
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor

- UGT UDP-glycosyltransferase
- V_d Volume of distribution
- WBC White blood cell

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Chronic Kidney Disease (CKD)

1.1.1 Definition

CKD is defined as kidney damage or decreased glomerular filtration rate (GFR) <60 mL/min/1.73 m² for 3 months or more, irrespective of cause (1). To define kidney function CKD is divided into five different classes/stages. Stage 1 is considered a normal kidney function and stage 6 as end stage renal disease (ESRD) **(Table 1)**.

CKD stage	GFR (mL/min/1.73 m ²)	Definition
CKD 1	>90	Normal
CKD 2	60-90	Mildly decreased
CKD 3a	45-59	Mildly to moderately decreased
CKD 3b	30-44	Moderately to severely decreased
CKD 4	15-29	Severely decreased
CKD 5	< 15	End-stage renal disease

Table 1: CKD stages with corresponding GFR levels

1.1.2. Prevalence of CKD, symptoms and complications

CKD is recognized as an increasing global public health problem. Different studies worldwide have shown that approximately 10 % of the population have some degree of CKD (2-4). Je et al. showed that the prevalence of low, moderately increased, high and very high CKD risk prognosis in the Korean adult population was 92%, 6.3%, 1.1% and 0.6% respectively (3). In a similar study conducted by Chen et al. the age-standardized prevalence of GFR 60 to 89, 30 to 59, and <30 mL/min/1.73 m² were 39.4%, 2.4% and 0.14% in Chinese adults aged 35 to 74 years (4).

CKD has an effect on normal kidney function leading to disturbances in electrolytes such as sodium accumulation and hyperkalemia, metabolic acidosis, which deteriorates the hyperkalemia even more. Reduced ability to maintain an adequate fluid balance leads to fluid retention and fluid overload with the risk of hypertension, heart failure and left ventricular hypertrophy. Disturbances in the renal endocrine function causes reduced vitamin D- and erythropoietin production with subsequent lack of vitamin D, hypocalcemia, osteoporosis and anemia. Reduced ability of renal excretion of water-soluble toxins leads to the accumulation of these toxins/metabolites which causes part of the uremic symptoms along with symptoms related to other disturbances. Symptoms related to uremia include fatigue, weight loss, weakness, decreased mental ability to concentrate, sleeping problem, gastro-intestinal symptom such as nausea, vomiting, gastric ulcer and reduced appetite, symptoms related to fluid overload such as hypertension, edema and dyspnea. Anemia in uremia contribute further to tiredness, reduced physical ability, and deteriorating ischemic heart disease.

CKD is not only a risk factor for ESRD but also increases the risk for cardiovascular disease and premature death (5). There is a 10 to 20 times higher risk for cardiovascular death for patients treated by hemodialysis (HD) and peritoneal dialysis (PD) compared to the general population at the same age (5). The traditional risk factors such as hypertension, smoking, diabetes mellitus and lack of physical activity are prevalent in CKD patients but these factors cannot explain all of the increased risk of cardiovascular disease in CKD patients. A number of non-traditional risk factors have been identified that may accelerate the process of arteriosclerosis in CKD patients. Some of these factors are inflammation, fluid overload, oxidative stress, anemia, disturbances in calcium and phosphate levels and hyperparathyroidism.

1.2. Inflammation

Patients with CKD usually have some degree of chronic low-grade inflammation a condition which is related to increased risk of cardiovascular morbidity and mortality (6). The state of inflammation is linked to premature general and especially vascular aging, a range of metabolic and nutritional derangements including, protein-energy wasting (PEW) as well as acquired immune dysfunction (7-9). Causes for "uremic inflammation" have not been fully elucidated but prior studies have shown an association between chronic inflammation and factors like dietary and lifestyle factors, oxidative stress, dialysis related factors, vascular senescence, periodontal disease, intestinal dysbiosis, depression, immune dysfunction and even kidney function as such with fluid retention (8).

Inflammation is the normal reaction caused by different factors including trauma, infection, malignancy and autoimmune diseases. The body responds to these factors by an inflammatory reaction which starts with migration of monocytes and macrophages to the damaged site. These cells start to produce pro-inflammatory cytokines such as interleukin-6 (IL-6), interleukin-1 (IL-1) and tumor necrosis factor (TNF) which in turn cause a systemic inflammatory reaction. IL-6 has major effect of enhancing production of acute phase proteins such as C-reactive protein (CRP), α_1 -antimycotrypsin, α_1 -antitrypsin, orosomucoid and haptoglobin in hepatocyes (Fig 1). Both CRP and IL-6 are strong predictors of cardiovascular mortality among HD patients (10, 11). Chronic inflammation in patients with CKD is very complex because of their impaired defensive response and impaired T cell and neutrophil function (12). The dialysis treatment per se exposes the impaired immune system to high risk of infections, and the contact of blood with the artificial dialysis membrane and uremic solutes also affects the immune system. This combination of impaired immune system and repeated stimulation causes a low degree of inflammation and altered cytokine balance with increased risk of cardiovascular complications. Whereas the IL-10 is considered to be a protective cytokine by suppressing the inflammatory response, cytokines like IL-6 and TNF have shown to be pro-inflammatory and pro-atherogenic (13).



Fig 1: Mechanism of reactions by which inflammatory proteins are produced.

Majority of inflammatory markers are produced in hepatocytes but some of them are procuced at the site of infection/inflammation/tissue damage. Pentraxin 3 (PTX3) is an example of such proteins which is procuced locally in vascular sites by among other endothelial cells (14). Measurements of inflammatory markers are commonly used for detecting or investigating inflammatory reactions or infections and for the clinical follow up of antiinflammatory treatment or treatment of infectios.

Snaedal el al have shown that CRP has a high variability in HD patients (15). Only 13% of the patients in this cohort had constantly low CRP (< 5mg/L) while 19% hade CRP values greater than 10 mg/l and the other patients had fluctuating values. There was a strong association between the level of CRP and comorbidity. Below some important inflammatory markers used in our studies are described breifly.

1.2.1. Inflammatory markers

1.2.1.1. C-reactive protein (CRP)

CRP, an ancient highly conserved protein is an acute phase protein. It belongs to the pentraxin family of a class of pattern recognition receptors. CRP participates in the recognition and opsonization of pathogens and even in activation of the complement system. It is produced in the liver stimulated by IL-6. CRP is a part of the innate immune system. It binds to different components in human and bacterial cells such as phosphocholine, C1q and Fc-receptors on anti-bodies. These actions of CRP enhance the phagotisation of bacteria, damaged cells and opsonisation and activation of complement system (16). The plasma concentration of CRP is raised after 4-8 hours in response to infection, trauma or inflammation. CRP has a half time of 19 hours and its concentration decreases fast following an improved clinical condition. This makes CRP a good tool for monitoring infections or inflammatory conditions. CRP along with IL-6 are good predictors of cardiovascular disease sspecially among patients with CKD.

The strong association between inflammation and CVD in CKD patients requires a good and reliable tool for clinical screening and follow up of inflammation in this group of patients (17). CRP levels are stable over time, unaffected by food intake and circadian variation. CRP is widley used and not expensive and can be easily measured. Even though IL-6 has showed to be a superior predictor of cardiovasular outcome, the risk estimate by CRP is close to IL-6 and therefore a good tool for estimating and follow up of inflammation.

1.2.1.2. Pentraxin3 (PTX3)

PTX3 together with CRP and serum amyloid P belong to the pentraxin family, a group of acute phase proteins with well preserved structure through the evolution. They are a part of the innate immune system. PTX3 is produced by different cell types, such as macrophages, fibroblasts, endothelial cells, neutrophils and dendritic cells in the vasculature, induced by inflammatory mediators such as LPS, IL-1 β and TNF but not IL-6 (14, 18). PTX3 participates in pathogen recognition and activation of complement system. The role of PTX3 in cardiovascular diseases is debated. Earlier studies have shown that the level of PTX3 is elevated in HD patients with signs of CVD and protein-energy wasting. The levels of PTX3 were reported to be independently associated with all-cause mortality (19). However other studies indicated a cardio-protective role for PTX3 in healthy men (20). In another study, PTX3 was shown to be a predictor of long term all-cause mortality in patients with acute chest pain (21).

1.2.1.3. Interleukin 6 (IL-6)

IL-6 is an important cytokine that is involved in several biological activities such as differentiation of B-cells to plasma cells, induction of myeloma and plasmacytoma growth, induction of nerve cell differentiation and production of akute phase proteins. Il-6 is elevated in CKD patients along with CRP and other inflammatory markers. Recent studies indicates that IL-6 is not only a good predictor of cardiovascular disease but also could be an even better prognostic marker than CRP or TNF. Available data indicate that IL-6 is well studied to stratify risk in dialysis and predialysis patients (22).

Sun et al showed in a recent study that IL-6 is the only biomarker that consistently could classify the presence of overt CVD at baseline and predict subsequent mortality over 60 months. After adjustment for age, sex, DM, PEW, smoking, estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) and concomitant analysis of other biomarkers, only high IL-6, high levels of adhesion molecule sVCAM and low serum albumin could classify presence of CVD , and only high white blood cells (WBC) and high IL-6 levels were associated with higher all-cause mortality risk (23).

1.2.1.4. Orosomucoid (alpha-1-acid glycoprotein)

Orosomucoid is a small acute phase protein synthesized in hepatocytes. The molecule mass of orosomucoid is about 45 kDa compared to albumin which is 67 kDa. Its production is stimulated by II-6. The plasma concentration of orosomucoid increases within 24 hours after a tissue damage or an inflammatory reaction. The physiological role of orosomucoid is not fully

understood but it can bind and function as a plasma carrier of many drugs especially weak bases, neutral lipophilic endogenous compounds like steroid hormones and xenobiotics (24, 25). Among basic drugs that bind to orosomucoid are alpha-receptor blocker (prazosin), betablockers (metoprolol, timolol, propranolol), analgesics (fentanyl, ketamine, methadone), chlorpromazine, quinidine, and dipyridamole (24, 25). There is an inverse correlation between the levels of orosomucoid and free concentration of drugs with potential clinical consequences such as reduced effectivity or increased risk of adverse side effects depending on the free drug concentration (26).

1.3. Vitamin D

In humans, vitamin D is synthesized in 3 steps. The first step is conversion of 7dehydroxycholesterol to previtamin D₃ in skin under exposure of UVB light (27). This precursor, is in a second step, hydroxylated in the liver to 25-OH-vitamin D₃ (28). In the third step, 25-OH-Vitamin D₃ undergoes a second hydroxylation in the kidneys to produce the 1,25dihydroxyvitamin D₃, which is the active form of vitamin D. Two major forms of vitamin D are vitamin D₂ (ergocalciferol) and vitamin D₃ (cholecalciferol). Vitamin D₂ is the dietary form of vitamin D and could only be supplied via diet or supplementation. The major source of vitamin D₃ is via synthesis from 7-hydroxycholesterol but it could also be obtained via diet or supplementation. The optimal daily dose and the recommended serum level of vitamin D for maintaining musculoskeletal health are suggested to be 800IU and 30 ng/ml (75 nmol/l) respectively (29).

CKD patients are often suffering from vitamin D deficiency due to reduced production of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃. They need vitamin D supplementation to treat the vitamin D deficiency to avoid clinical complications such as hypocalcemia, osteoporosis and secondary hyperparathyroidism. Alphacalcidol (1 α -hydroxyvitamin D) is a vitamin D metabolite administered to CKD patients with vitamin D deficiency on a daily basis. 1 α -hydroxyvitamin D can be 25-hydroxylated in liver to the active form of vitamin D and does not require the renal hydroxylation for activation. It makes it a suitable treatment for vitamin D supplementation in patients with decreased ability of renal hydroxylation of vitamin D. Individual doses for alphacalcidol in patients in our study ranged between 0.25-0.5 microgram/day. 25-OH-vitamin D₃ is a stable metabolite of vitamin D with a long half-life and considered to be a good measure of vitamin D status in human (30).

1.4. Drug metabolism

The concentration of a drug in plasma is determined by processes involved in its pharmacokinetics, i.e., absorption, distribution, metabolism and excretion. Drug metabolism is a process of preparing xenobiotics for excretion. In this process the drugs are converted to more polar compounds which facilitate their excretion. Liver is the main drug metabolizing organ but other organs and tissues such as intestine and kidney might also be involved in this process. The disposition of drugs includes four phases (31, 32):

Phase 0: is the process of drug uptake by the liver from systemic circulation. This process is mediated by transportproteins such as organic anion transporting polypeptides (OATPs) which are located at the basolateral membrane of the hepatocytes. OATPs can also be found in other organs and tissues such as intestine, lung, heart and blood-brain barrier (33).

Phase I: is a process of oxidation of drugs to more polar products to facilitate their excretion. The oxidation reactions are usually catalyzed by members of cytochrome P450 (CYPs) superfamily. These enzymes contain heme proteins and are located in the endoplasmatic reticulum. They use electrons from NADPH to catalyze activation of molecular oxygen to oxidation of substrates as follows:

$RH+O_2+ NADPH+H^+ \rightarrow ROH+H_2O+NADP^+$

8

In this process one oxygen atom is introduced to the substrate RH and the other oxygen atom is reduced to water.

Phase II: is the process of conjugation of drugs per se (e. g. codeine) or metabolites (e.g. morphine) from phase I, which make them even more water soluble. The conjugation reactions are catalyzed by members of the cytosolic sulfotransferase (SULT) and UDP-glycosyltransferase (UGT) superfamilies. SULT catalyzes the transfer of a sulfonyl group to amino or hydroxyl groups of a lipophilic molecule with formation of sulfamate or sulfate conjugates, UGT enzymes catalyze the addition of a glucuronic acid groups to lipophilic substrates such as steroids, drugs, environmental toxins, fat-soluble vitamins and bile acids.

Phase III: is the process of the active secretion of products from phase II into the bile for fecal secretion. This process is mediated by solute carrier transporters (SLC) and members of the ATP-binding cassette (ABC) such as p-glycoprotein (32), which are membrane transporter proteins that use the energy from ATP hydrolysis to translocate hydrophilic substrates across the plasma membrane out of the cytoplasm in a single direction .

1.5. Cytochrome P450 enzymes

Presently there are more than 270 different CYP gene families, with ten families comprising 18 subfamilies of which 16 has been mapped in human genomes (34). In humans 60 different CYP enzymes have been identified and families and subfamilies are divided according to the percentage identity in amino acid sequence (34). Enzymes that share \geq 40% identity are classified into a particular family designed by an Arabic numeral, whereas those sharing \geq 55% identity are assigned to the same subfamily designed by a letter following the Arabic numeral, e.g. CYP3A, CYP2B. Individual members of a family or subfamily are labelled again by Arabic numeral e. g CYP3A4. These enzymes are localized in the inner membrane of mitochondria or endoplasmatic reticulum and metabolize a wide range of endogenous and exogenous substrates including hormones, cholesterol, vitamin D, bile acids, drugs etc. Enzyme

families CYP1, CYP2 and subfamily CYP3A are important in the metabolism of the endogenous substances while CYP1A2, CYP2C9, CYP2C19 and CYP2D6 are to a major extent drug metabolizing enzymes (35). Factors such as age, sex, and ethnicity, and genetic and environmental factors can influence the CYP activity. The enzymes CYP2D6, CYP2C9 and CYP2C19 are highly polymorphic with different function, described as poor, intermediate, extensive and ultra-rapid metabolizers

1.5.1 CYP2D6

CYP2D6 is one of the most widely investigated CYPs in relation to genetic polymorphism. CYP2D6 metabolizes almost 25% of the drugs used in health care and thus makes it an important drug metabolizing enzyme (36). CYP2D6 metabolizes basic lipophilic drugs such as antidepressants, antipsychotics, antiarrhythmics, antiemetics, opioids and beta-blockers (37).

Genetic mutations such as single nucleotide polymorphism (SNPs), duplications, deletion and/or gene conversion can lead to different phenotypes such as poor metabolizer (PM), intermediate metabolizer (IM), extensive metabolizer (EM) and ultra-rapid metabolizer (37). The clinical consequence of different phenotypes depends on whether the concentration of an active parent drug or metabolite increases or decreases in plasma due to increased or decreased metabolism (37) or if there are more than one enzyme responsible for the metabolism of a certain drug (38).

Another important effect of CYP2D6 genetic polymorphism on drug metabolism involves the bioavailability. EMs show high first pass extraction leading to low bioavailability while PMs have low first pass extraction which causes high bioavailability of the drug.

The prevalence of PM and EM metabolizers varies among different populations. Four major mutant alleles termed CYP2D6*3–*6 are associated with the PM genotype/ phenotype in Caucasians. The CYP2D6*4 allele has a frequency of 22% in Swedish Caucasians and accounts

10

for >75% of the detrimental alleles in this population (39). As this allele is almost absent in Chinese, the prevalence of PMs among Chines is low: 1% compared with 6% in Caucasians (40). The alleles CYP2D6*1 and *2 comprise the EM phenotype, and its duplication/multiplication leads to higher metabolic activity. Gene duplication shows a European-African, north–south gradient, with a prevalence of 1–2% in Swedish Caucasians and 29% in Ethiopians (41). The polymorphisms are named according to The Cytochrome P450 (CYP) Allele Nomenclature Committee (http://www.cypalleles.ki.se).

1.5.2 **СҮРЗА**

CYP3A enzymes comprise a group of four enzymes including CYP3A4, CYP3A5, CYP3A7 and CYP3A43 which have similar amino acid sequences but with different substrate specificities. These enzymes have large active sites and very broad substrate specificity.

Due to high involvement of CYP3A families in drug metabolism it is important to identify markers of CYP activity for measuring its activity in humans. Some of the clinical markers presented in literature are:

- Measuring the plasma clearance of midazolam by calculating area under the curve (AUC) after oral or intravenous administration (42).
- Measuring the metabolic ratio for quinine (quinine/3-OH-quinine) after an oral administration (43).
- Measuring the plasma level of 4β -hydroxycholesterol in plasma (44).
- Measuring the ratio of 4β-hydroxycholesterol/cholesterol in plasma (45).

1.5.2.1 CYP3A4

CYP3A4 is the major adult-specific isoform in the CYP3A subfamily. It has two large active sites with a broad substrate specificity and is expressed abundantly both in the human liver and the intestine but it is also present in other organs. CYP3A4 is the most important drug-

metabolizing enzyme, which metabolizes more than 50% of the drugs currently used in health care (46, 47). Several nuclear receptors such as PXR (pregnane X-receptor), CAR (constitutive androstane receptor), VDR (vitamin D receptor) and glucocorticoid receptors mediate the transcriptional regulation of CYP3A4, which may explain the wide inter-individual variation in expression and activity (48). More than 40 different alleles have been identified (<u>http://www.cypalleles.ki.se/cyp3a4.htm</u>) and among them CYP3A4*20 and CYP3A4*26 have been shown to be non-functional.

1.5.2.2 CYP3A5

CYP3A5 is predominantly expressed in liver and intestine but the expression of this allele is higher in kidney compared to CYP3A4. It has structural similarity to CYP3A4 by sharing 84% of their amino acid sequences (49). CYP3A5 has shown a marked genetic polymorphism with both inter-individual and inter-ethnic variation in expression (50). Diczfalucy et al. showed marked differences in the expression of CYP3A5 between black Tanzanians (74%), Asian Koreans (33%) and Caucasian Swedish subjects (13%) (50). The common cause of genetic variation like many other CYPs is SNPs e.g. CYP3A5*3 and CYP3A5*6 causing truncated and non-functional enzymes (51).

1.5.2.3 CYP3A7

CYP3A7 is the pre-dominant CYP enzyme in neonate's liver and intestine accounting for 50% of the hepatic CYP content in neonates (52). It shares 88% amino acid sequence with CYP3A4. This enzyme will be replaced by CYP3A4 during first year of life (52).

1.5.2.4 CYP3A43

CYP3A43 is expressed to a lower extent than CYP3A4 in human liver and intestine and therefore it has minor role in drug metabolism (53). It is has however higher levels of

extrahepatic expression with highest levels in the brain (54). The amino-acid sequence of CYP3A43 is 75% identical to CYP3A4 and CYP3A5 (55).

1.6. Pharmacokinetics of drugs in kidney failure

All the aspects of pharmacokinetics of drugs are more or less affected in kidney failure, which results in increased concentration and thereby the bioavailability and disposition of the drugs. This can increase the risk of drug intoxication and drug-drug interaction. A summary of pharmacokinetics of drugs is shown in **Figure 2**.



Figure 2: Pharmacokinetics of drugs in kidney failure.

1.6.1 Drug absorption

The intestinal uptake of orally administered drugs into the enterocytes are mediated by uptake transporters such as organic anion transporting polypeptide (OATP). The absorbed drug is metabolized by intestinal CYPs, CYP3A in particular. The drug or its metabolite will then be either actively transported back into the intestinal lumen by transporters such as Pglycoprotein (P-gp) and multidrug resistance–related protein 2 (MRP2) or transferred into the portal vein by diffusion or active transport mediated by MRP1 or MRP3 (56).

Earlier studies have indicated that the activity of drug metabolizing enzyme in intestine is downregulated in CKD patients (57, 58). At the same time the activity of P-gp as well as protein expression of P-gp, MRP2, and MRP3 are significantly decreased CKD patients but there is no change in their mRNA expression and uptake transporters OATP2 and OATP3 were found to be unaffected by kidney failure (59) which means that the uptake of the drug is unaffected but the efflux of the drug is reduced. Patients with CKD have even a chronic low degree inflammation and inflammation per se may alter the activity of drug metabolizing enzyme and transporters (60). Adding these factors with reduced drug metabolism (due to reduced CYP activity) leads to even more increased risk of drug accumulation.

There are also several other factors in the intestine of a uremic patient that could affect the absorption of a drug and the activity of drug metabolizing enzymes (61). Uremic patients have disturbed bacterial flora leading to increased risk of infection and exposing the uremic patient for bacterial toxins with subsequent inflammation. Factors such as reduced intestinal motility, intestinal edema, metabolic acidosis, fermentation of urea to ammonia by intestinal bacteria leading to altered pH of the intestine, and frequent use of antibiotics, are factors that could contribute to disturb the bacterial flora in intestine (61).

1.6.2 Distribution

The volume of distribution (V_d) of a drug could change in CKD patients depending on the degree of plasma and/tissue protein binding. CKD patients suffer from hypoalbuminemia due to among others albuminuria and malnutrition. Uremia can also change albumin binding sites and reduce the affinity for acidic drugs. Furthermore, the protein binding of acidic drugs to albumin is reduced because CKD patients are taking several medications which together with uremic toxins are competing for binding sites on albumin. This increases the concentration of the unbound fraction of drugs causing V_d to increase (62). The free unbound fraction of the drug increases the risk of drug intoxication but on the other hand it will be more available for excretion from plasma.

Basic drugs are mostly bound to nonalbumin plasma proteins such as orosomucoid, which is an acute-phase protein whose plasma concentrations have been demonstrated to be elevated in kidney disease due to chronic inflammation. Higher degree of plasma protein binding will in turn decrease the V_d (62, 63).

1.6.3 Drug metabolism in CKD

Several studies have shown that the activity of drug metabolizing enzymes are reduced in CDK patients (64). Hemodialysis improves the function of Cyp1A, Cyp2C, and Cyp3A (65). This indicates that uremic factors may be causing decreases in the protein expression and activity of these enzymes. The presence of chronic low degree inflammation in CKD patients is another factor that may contribute to reduced metabolic capacity of both liver and intestine. Reduced activity of the drug metabolizing enzymes increases the risk of drug accumulation, drug-drug interaction and intoxication.

Even the phase II reactions such as glucuronidation and acetylation are reduced in CKD patients which are demonstrated by reduces metabolic capacity of morphine (66) and procainamide (67) respectively in CKD patients.

1.6.4 Renal excretion

The ability of elimination of renally excreted drugs are significantly reduced in CKD patients due to reduced number of functional units (nephrons) and reduced tubular secretion of several drug with subsequent accumulation of their plasma concentration despite administration of normal dose (68).

2. Objectives

2.1. Study 1

To study the influence of three factors on drug disposition: genetic polymorphism, impaired renal excretion of drug metabolites, and the possible elimination by hemodialysis (HD), using codeine as a model drug.

2.2. Study 2

To investigate the impact of persistent inflammation in hemodialysis (HD) patients on the pharmacokinetics of alprazolam, a cytochrome P450 (CYP) 3A4 substrate, and its metabolites and the role of HD and the impact of persistent inflammation in this clinical context.

2.3. Study 3

To investigate the association of CYP3A4-mediated metabolism of quinine, with inflammatory biomarkers in patients undergoing maintenance hemodialysis (HD).

2.4. Study 4

To investigate the possible association between vitamin D supplementation and drug metabolism, using quinine as a test drug.

3. Methods

3.1. Study populations

3.1.1 Study 1

This study was performed at the Karolinska University Hospital, Huddinge, Sweden and its satellite HD units in the Stockholm area. Patients who agreed to participate gave their written informed consents on the basis of verbal and written information. The Ethics Committee of the Karolinska Institutet, Huddinge approved the study and informed consent was obtained from all patients. Initially, 228 prevalent adult HD patients were genotyped regarding CYP2D6. Thirteen patients (5.7 %) had two variant alleles representative of poor metabolizers (PM). The remaining patients were considered as extensive metabolizers (EM). A selected group of the patients were able to participate in a subsequent pharmacokinetic study (two PMs and 9 EMs) (Figure 3). The general characteristics of the 11 patients participating in this pharmacokinetic study are presented in Table 2.

	EM (n=9)ª	PM#1	PM#2
Age (years)	66 (47-76)	77	55
Female/male (n)	3/6	Male	Male
Time on dialysis (months)	57 ± 6	60	12
BMI (kg/m²)	26 ± 4	32	30
Albumin (g/l)	36 ± 4	39	40
Kt/v	1.45±0.19	1.35	1.44
Urea reduction rate (%)	75±0.1	66	56
Diabetes mellitus (n)	2	Yes	Yes
Cardiovascular disease (n)	з	Yes	Yes
	DM: 2		
Primary kidney disease	GN: 4	DM	PCKD
	Vasculitis: 1		
	Unknown: 2		

Table 2: General characteristics of the nine EMs and two PMs included in the study

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; DM, diabetes mellitus; GN, glomerulonephritis; Kt/V, urea dialyzer clearance K multiplied by treatment time t and divided by urea distribution volume V. ^a One EM was excluded due to high 0-hour concentration of codeine.

Figure 3: Flow chart for the participants in the study 1.



3.1.2 Study 2

This study was performed at the Karolinska University Hospital, Huddinge, Sweden and its satellite HD units in the Stockholm area. The Ethics Committee of Karolinska Institutet, Huddinge approved the study. Twenty-seven prevalent HD patients agreed to participate in our study and all participants gave their written informed consent on the basis of verbal and written information. Results from one patient were not included in the final calculations due to some missing data (Figure 4). The general characteristics of the remaining 27 patients participating in this pharmacokinetic study are presented in Table 3. All the patients had three HD sessions per week (3.5-5 hours/session) using low-flux polysulfone membrane dialyzers. **Table 3**: General characteristics of 27 patients who participated in study 2.

Age (years)	63 ± 15
Males (%)	68
Dialysis vintage (months)	32 (7-156)
BMI (kg/m ²)	25 ± 4
S-albumin (g/L)	37 ± 4
CRP (mg/L)	4.9 (0.75-24)
Hemoglobin (g/L)	117 ± 14
Kt/v	1.4 ± 0.3
Urea reduction rate (%)	74 ± 5
Cardiovascular disease n (%)	31
Primary Kidney Disease (n)	Diabetes nephropathy 7
	Glomerulonephritis 4
	Hypertension 6
	Unknown origin 3
	Vasculitis 1
	Pyelonephritis 1
	PCKD 3
	Myeloma 1
	Juvenile nephritis 1

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; Kt/V, urea dialyzer clearance K multiplied by treatment time t and divided by urea distribution volume V; PCKD, polycystic kidney disease.

Figure 4: Flow chart for the participants in the study 2.



3.1.3 Study 3

Fifty-four prevalent HD patients with no or minimal residual renal function agreed to participate in the study and gave their written informed consent following verbal and written information. Ten patients did not complete the study (**Figure 5**). Baseline characteristics of the patients are shown in **Table 4**. All patients underwent three HD sessions per week (3.5-5.0 hours/session) using high-flux polysulfone membrane dialyzers. The study was performed at the Karolinska University Hospital, Stockholm, Sweden. The Ethics Committee of Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm approved the study. All the patients were included in the study during the four months period between November 2011 and Mars 2012. They were followed up during five weeks from the initiation of the study and until the study was completed.

Age, years	71 (61 - 77)
Female/male, n	11/33
Dialysis vintage, months	36 (20 - 72)
Body mass index, kg/m ²	25.0 (23.0 - 29.5)
Diabetes mellitus, n	23
Cardiovascular disease, n	30
Primary kidney disease, n	
Diabetes mellitus	12
Chronic glomerulonephritis	5
Nephrosclerosis	7
Polycystic kidney disease	4
Vasculitis	2
Other or unknown disease	14
Medications, n	
Beta-blockers	25
ACEi/ARBs	9
Statins	15

Table 4: General characteristics of 44 patients who completed study 3.

Data presented as number of patients (n), or as median and interquartile range (IQR). Abbreviations: ACEi: angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor, ARBs; angiotensin receptor blockers.

Figure 5: Flow chart for the participants in the study 3.



3.1.4 Study 4

This study was performed at the Karolinska University Hospital, Stockholm. The Ethics Committee of Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm approved the study. Forty-four prevalent HDpatients who participated in a prior study 3 were invited to participate in this study. The idea of this selection was to have a group with low 25-OH-vitamin D₃ levels that could be its own control group. Fourteen HD patients with low levels of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ agreed to participate in the study but only 8 HD patients completed the study. The flow chart for participants in this study is shown in **Figure 6**. Baseline characteristics of the patients who completed the study are shown in **Table 5**. Figure 6: Flow chart for the participants in the study 4.



Table 5: Baseline characteristics of 8 HD patients who completed study 4.

Age, years	76 (52-84)
Female/male, n	2/6
Dialysis vintage, months	43 (7-392)
Body mass index, kg/m ²	28 (21-33)
Diabetes mellitus, n	6
Cardiovascular disease, n	7
Primary kidney disease, n	
Diabetes mellitus	3
Vasculitis	1
Other or unknown disease	4
Medications,	
Alphacalciferol at study start n	7

Values are given as median and range or numbers (n).
3.2 Study procedure

3.2.1 Study 1

Patients were given a single oral dose of 50 mg codeine phosphate (Kodein Recip[®] 2 x 25 mg) at 8A.M. following an overnight fast. Blood samples (10 ml) were drawn via an indwelling intravenous catheter into heparinized Vacutainer[®] tubes before codeine intake and after 2, 4, 6, 8, and 24 (concurrent with the beginning of the hemodialysis session), and 28 h (concurrent with the end of the 4-h hemodialysis session). Samples were centrifuged and plasma separated and stored frozen at -20° C until analysis.

3.2.2 Study 2

Each patient was given 1 mg alprazolam (Xanor, 1 mg; Pfizer, New York, NY) orally in the evening before the day of dialysis. None of the patients were being treated with CYP3A4 inhibitors or inducers. Peripheral blood samples (10 ml) were collected into EDTA-containing tubes at 10, 34 (start of HD) and 38h (end of HD) after alprazolam intake. The plasma was separated and stored frozen at -20°C until analyzed. High sensitive CRP (hsCRP) was followed once e week during 8 weeks prior to the drug test. Median value of hsCRP from the last 5 week was calculated to measure the degree of inflammation.

3.2.3 Study 3

Study design and time points for blood samples taken during the study are shown in Table 6.

Week 1	Week 2	Week 3	Week 4	Week 5 (n: 44)		
n= 54 ª	n= 50	n= 49	n= 47	Day 1	Day 2	
 Inclusion hsCRP, PTX3, orosomucoid 	 Administration of 100 mg quinine 	 hsCRP, PTX3, IL-6 and orosomucoid Hb, P-Iron, P- albumin, pro-BNP and PTH 4β-OH-Cholesterol and P-Cholesterol Concentration of quinine and 3-OH- quinine 				

Table 6: Study design, patient flow and samples taken during study 3.

^a At screening; hsCRP (high sensitive CRP), PTX3 (pentraxin 3), IL-6 (interleukin-6), Hemoglobin (Hb), pro-BNP (probrain natriuretic hormone).

Each patient was given 100 mg quinine (Kinin[®]100 mg) orally in the evening before the day of a regular dialysis day. Samples of 10 ml peripheral blood were drawn into EDTA containing tubes at the beginning of the dialysis session. Plasma was separated and stored frozen at -80°C until analysis. The concentration of quinine and its metabolite 3-OH-quinine was measured in the blood sample collected 12 hours after drug intake at the beginning of the dialysis. The ratios of quinine and 3-OH-quinine (43) and 4β-OH-cholesterol/cholesterol (44) were used as markers for CYP3A4 activity. The levels of hsCRP, orosomucoid, and pentraxin 3 (PTX3) were measured weekly before dialysis sessions during the four weeks prior to the drug test **(Table 6)**. Measurements were repeated in plasma samples collected 12 hours after drug intake concomitantly with measurements of 4β-OH-cholesterol, cholesterol, hemoglobin, albumin, iron, pro-BNP, parathyroid hormone (PTH) and interleukin-6 (IL-6) (**Table 6)**.

3.2.4 Study 4

Blood samples were collected after enrolment for measurement of hemoglobin, iron, NT-pro-BNP, albumin, 25-OH-vitamin D₃, 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃, 4β-OH-cholesterol, cholesterol and inflammatory markers such as high sensitive CRP (hsCRP) and orosomucoid at basal and at the end of the study. Each patient started the supplementation of vitamin D by taking a daily dose of 800 IU 25-OH-vitamin D₃ (Divisun[®] 800IU). All eight patients except one were treated with 1α -hydroxyvitamin D (Etalpha[®]) at basal. 1α -hydroxyvitamin D is a vitamin D analogue, which is clinically used for treatment hyperparathyroidism and deficiency of active vitamin D in HD patients as part of general recommendation for treatment of these patients. The patients in this study maintained their treatment with 1α -hydroxyvitamin D along with 25-OH-vitamin D₃ supplementation. Concentrations of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ were followed once per month and the doses of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ supplementation were adjusted accordingly. The aim of treatment was 25-OH-vitamin D₃ concentration > 75 nmol/L or 30 ng/mL (conversion factor for 25-OH-vitamin D₃ is 1 ng/mL = 2.496 nmol/L). The level of >75 nmol/L is considered to be adequate according to KDOQI guidelines (69). The range for Interindividual doses for substitution of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ in this study was between 800-1600 IU and the duration of treatment ranged from 3 to 21 months.

After reaching the target plasma level of 75 nmol/L of 25-OH-vitamin D₃, CYP3A4 activity was evaluated in each patient in an identical way as in study 3. The patients were given a test dose of 100 mg quinine (Kinin®100 mg) orally in the evening before the day of a regular dialysis day. Samples of 10 ml peripheral blood were drawn into EDTA containing tubes at the beginning of the dialysis session. Plasma was separated and stored frozen at -80°C until analysis. The concentration of quinine and its metabolite 3-OH-quinine were measured in the blood sample collected 12 hours after drug intake at the beginning of the dialysis. As in study 3 the ratios of quinine/3-OH-quinine and 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol were used as markers of CYP3A4 activity.

3.3 Biochemical analysis

3.3.1 Study 1

Codeine metabolites C6G, M3G, and M6G were quantitated by liquid chromatography–mass spectrometry (LC–MS) with atmospheric pressure ionization–electrospray (API-ES) detection, as described by Svensson et al. (70). A 50- μ L sample was prepared for analysis by mixing it with 200 μ L internal standard (IS) solution (containing M3G- d₃, 1 μ g/mL; codeine-d₃ 1 μ g/mL; and 6-AM-d₃ [acetylemorphine], 100 ng/mL in ammonium acetate buffer) and 500 μ L ammonium sulfate buffer. The mixed sample was brought on cartridge and then eluted with 500 μ L of 20% acetonitrile in 25 mmol/L formic acid. The eluate was centrifuged in a vacuum for 15 min to evaporate the acetonitrile, which resulted in a 60% reduction in sample volume, and 100 μ L was transferred to a 200- μ L vial.

The LC-MS analysis was performed using an Agilent 1100 LC-MS instrument (model 3.01.99) with the ESI interface. The instrument was controlled by the Chemstation software (Version B 01.03) and was equipped with a dual LC pump, degasser, column thermostat, and an autosampler. The gradient mixing chamber was bypassed to reduce the gradient delay time. Sample extract (5 μ L) was injected onto a column. And the column was eluted by buffer A (1% acetonitrile) and buffer B (90% acetonitrile), both with 25 mmol/L of formic acid. The identification of analytes in unknown samples was based on chromatography and quantification was performed using calibration graphs constructed from peak- height ratios between analytes and the respective IS. Values used for the glucuronides were calculated to represent the free form of the compounds.

The lower limit of quantification for these three substances was 1 nM. Unconjugated codeine and morphine could be quantitated in some but not all patients, and we decided to report only the concentrations of glucuronides, where detailed kinetics could be evaluated.

28

3.3.1.1 CYP2D6 genotyping by pyrosequencing

For analysis of the CYP2D6*3, *4, and *6 alleles (rs35742686, rs3892097 and rs5030655, respectively), primers were as reported by Zackrisson and Lindblom (71). All oligonucleotides were synthesized by Thermo Electron Corporation (Waltham, MA, USA). The pyrosequencing reaction was performed on a PSQ96[™]MA instrument from Biotage AB (Uppsala, Sweden), as described previously (72).

3.3.2 Study 2

The concentrations of conjugated and unconjugated alprazolam and its metabolites α and 4-hydroxyalprazolam were quantified in plasma by LC-MS (liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry) as described by Allqvist et al. (73). Total concentrations (unconjugated + conjugated) of alprazolam and its metabolites were determined after hydrolysis with β glucuronidase (from Escherichia coli K12; Roche, Basel, Switzerland). In brief, 400 μl of plasma was mixed with 100 μ l β -glucuronidase solution (prepared by mixing 1.5 ml β -glucuronidase with 5 ml of 1.0 M potassium phosphate buffer pH 6.0) and incubated at 37°C for 15 min. The hydrolyzed compounds were quantitated as described previously for unconjugated alprazolam and metabolites (70). All samples from each patient were analyzed in duplicate, and the average of these two values was calculated. The area under the curve (AUC) and half-life (t/2)were calculated for alprazolam and its metabolites using the 10- and 34-h concentrations on a semi-logarithmic graph. The 0-h concentration could also be extrapolated from this graph. CYP3A4 activity was estimated as the ratio of unconjugated alprazolam to 4hydroxyalprazolam and expressed as AUC10–34h. The basal (baseline) level of alpha 1-acid glycoprotein (orosomucoid) was measured, and the hsCRP level was measured weekly during the 8 weeks prior to the intake of the test drug to estimate the degree of inflammation. The median value for the last five hsCRP measurements was calculated. Plasma alpha 1-acid glycoprotein, cholesterol and hsCRP levels were measured by validated routine methods used by the accredited clinical chemistry laboratory at Karolinska University Hospital, Huddinge. Plasma 4β -hydroxycholesterol was analyzed according to Bodin et al. (74). After primary preparation samples were separated, using a solid-phase extraction column. Analytes were measured by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry.

3.3.3 Study 3

The concentrations of quinine and its metabolite 3-OH-quinine were determined by highperformance liquid chromatography with tandem mass spectrometric detection (UPLC-MS/MS) following sample separation by protein precipitation with acetonitrile containing internal standards as described by Björkhem-Bergman et al. (43). A 100 µL volume of the sample was protein precipitated with 200 µL of the internal standard solution. The extract was injected into the UPLC-MS/MS system. Separation of the analytes was achieved on an Acquity UPLC BEH C18-column (2.1 x 50 mm 1.7 µm), using gradient run with mobile phase A (11 mM ammonium formate) and mobile phase B (0.1% formic acid in acetonitrile). The analytes were detected using a Micromass Quattro Primer XE mass spectrometer operating in positive electrospray ionization (ESI) mode utilizing selected reaction monitoring (SRM) for the transitions $325 \rightarrow 160$ m/z for quinine and $341 \rightarrow 160$ m/z for 3-OH-quinine.

IL-6 was analyzed in serum by an immunometric assay on an Immulite 1000 Analyzer (Siemens Healthcare, Los Angeles, CA, USA) according to the instructions of the manufacturers. PTX3 was analyzed in EDTA plasma with sandwich ELISA from R&D systems (Abingdon, UK). Cholesterol was determined on a Roche/Hitachi Modular instrument using a commercial enzymatic method (Cholesterol CHOD-PAPP, Roche Diagnostics, GmbH, Mannheim, Germany). The between-day variation was 1.3% at 5 mmol/L. Orosomucoid, hemoglobin, iron, pro-BNP, albumin, and hsCRP in plasma were measured by validated routine methods used by the accredited clinical chemistry laboratory at Karolinska University Hospital, Stockholm. Plasma 4β-OH-cholesterol was determined by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry as described in study 2.

30

3.3.4 Study 4

 4β -OH-cholesterol, cholesterol, quinine and its metabolite 3-OH-quinine were measured as described in study 3. Levels of hemoglobin, iron, NT-pro-BNP, albumin, 25-OHvitamin D₃, 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ and inflammatory markers such as high sensitive CRP (hsCRP) and orosomucoid were measured by validated routine methods used by the accredited clinical chemistry laboratory at Karolinska University Hospital, Huddinge.

3.4 Statistical analysis

3.4.1 Study 1

All variables were expressed as mean \pm SD, unless otherwise indicated. Statistical significance was set at the level of p< 0.05. Comparisons between two groups were assessed with the nonparametric two-tailed Wilcoxon signed-rank test for matched pairs. All statistical analyses were performed using JMP software (SAS Institute Inc) version 7.0.1.

3.4.2 Study 2

All variables were expressed as the mean ± standard deviation (SD), median (range) or percentage, unless otherwise indicated. Statistical significance was set at the level of P<0.05. Correlations between two groups of values were assessed using the nonparametric Spearman rank's test or paired student t test. Analyses were performed using the Prism 5 software program (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA).

3.4.3 Study 3

All variables are expressed as mean \pm SD or as median (25th and 75th percentile), unless otherwise indicated. Statistical significance was set at the level of p<0.05. Comparisons

between two groups were assessed with the nonparametric Wilcoxon test. Fischer's exact test or chi-square test was used for categorical variables. Non-parametric Spearman's rank correlation analysis was used to determine associations between various variables. Determinants of ratio quinine/3-0H-quinine were explored using linear multivariate regression analysis. All statistical analyses were performed using statistical software SAS version 9.4 (SAS Campus Drive, Cary, NC, USA).

3.4.4 Study 4

All variables are expressed as mean ± SD, unless otherwise indicated. Statistical significance was set at the level of p<0.05. Comparisons between two groups were assessed with student t-test. Non-parametric Spearman's rank correlation analysis was used to determine associations between various variables. All statistical analyses were performed using statistical software GraphPad Prism 5.

3.5 Ethical approvals

Regional Ethical Review Board in Stockholm approved all the studies in this thesis.

4. Results and Discussions

4.1.1 Results Study 1

Thirteen out of the 228 patients (5.7%) were genotypically PMs on the basis of their CYP2D6*3, *4, and *6 alleles. Eleven patients completed the pharmacokinetic study with codeine. Of those, two PMs had the CYP2D6*4/*4 genotype, four EMs hade the CYP2D6*1/*4 genotype, and five EMs had the CYP2D6*1/*1 genotype. Results from one EM patient were not included in the study because of high 0-h concentrations of M3G, M6G, and C6G, indicating that the patient had either taken another codeine-containing drug or taken the test drug

earlier than the time indicated in the protocol. Concentrations of C6G were similar in the remaining eight EMs and the two PMs (Fig. 7, Table 7). Plasma concentrations of C6G, M3G, and M6G, which are normally excreted by the kidneys, increased during the early phase and remained unchanged for 24 h until the start of HD (Fig. 7). Two hours after codeine intake, the mean concentration of M3G was 210 nM in EM compared with 3.5 nM in PM (Fig. 7). M6G was not detectable (<1 nM) in one of the remaining eight EMs and in either PM. The plasma concentrations of both M3G and M6G were thus much lower in PMs compared with EMs (Table 7), indicating less formation of morphine in PMs. Earlier, larger studies showed a difference in metabolic capacity between CYP2D6 homozygote and heterozygote genotypes (41), but in this small group, there was no significant difference in kinetics. During HD, there was a rapid decrease of plasma concentrations of all three glucuronides, but they could still be quantified in most patients at the end of HD (Table 7).

Figure 7: Plasma concentrations (nM) of codeine-6-glucuronide (C6G), morphine-3-glucuronide (M3G) and morphine-6-glucuronide (M6G) in 8 EMs (broken lines) and 2 PMs (unbroken lines). BHD: before hemodialysis, AHD: after hemodialysis.



Table 7: Mean plasma concentrations (nM) of codeine metabolites (±SD) in 8 EMs before and after hemodialysis. The individual values in the two PMs are given and no statistics are calculated as only two PM participated (N.D. = not determined)

Metabolite	Genotype	Before HD	After HD	P-value
		(24h)	(28h)	
C6G	EM	5591±2673	889±443	0.008
	PM1	5278	1266	N.D.
	PM2	5851	1605	N.D.
M3G	EM	348±555	53±86	0.008
	PM1	4,4	2,4	N.D.
	PM2	8,0	2,9	N.D.
M6G	EM	74±118 ª	11±20	0.01
	PM1	Not quantifiable (< 1nM)		
	PM2			

Codeine-6-glucuronide (C6G), Morphine-3-glucuronide (M3G), Morphine-6-glucuronide (M6G). $\stackrel{\text{def}}{=}$ One out of the 8 EMs had M6G concentrations < 1nM and is here given the level of 1nM. **P** as assessed by the Wilcoxon Sign-Rank test for matched pairs.

4.1.2 Discussion Study 1

The frequency of PMs' genotype/phenotype of CYP2D6 in a healthy Swedish population is 6–7% (40), and of 228 HD patients studied in our units, 13 (5.7%) were genotypically PMs. Thus, the prevalence of PMs does not seem to differ between Swedish ESRD patients and healthy Swedish individuals. CYP2D6 gene duplication was not investigated, as it was less likely to find any individual with gene duplication in nine EMs in our study because the frequency of individuals with duplicated/multi-duplicated gene in Swedish Caucasians is about 1–2% (75). Codeine is mainly metabolized by glucuronidation and to a minor extent by CYP2D6 to active morphine in the liver. Only approximately 3% is excreted unchanged by the kidneys. Plasma half-life of codeine is about 3 h in healthy individuals (76, 77). An earlier study on codeine showed that clearance of codeine metabolites was significantly reduced and the elimination half-life of codeine was longer in HD patients compared with healthy individuals, but there was no clinically significant difference in pharmacodynamics (78). In that study, however, patients were not genotyped, and the impact of hemodialysis on codeine elimination was not studied. In our study, we found that plasma concentrations of glucuronides increased initially and then remained high during the 24 h until HD started (Figure 7). We showed that M3G and M6G concentrations are markedly lower in PM HD patients compared with EMs. In EMs, the glucuronidated metabolites M3G and M6G reached high plasma concentrations compared with those in normal individuals (76). This finding is in accordance with earlier studies that showed retention of glucuronidated metabolites of morphine and oxazepam to high concentrations in patients with renal function impairment (78, 79). In our study, plasma concentrations of glucuronidated metabolites M3G and M6G remained almost unchanged for 24 h after administration of codeine or even tended to increase until the start of the HD session (Figure 7). Although there was a significant reduction in concentrations of the three glucuronides by HD, the codeine metabolites were not totally eliminated from plasma. M6G was present in plasma during the interdialytic phase, which may lead to an analgetic effect during this time and possibly the risk of side effects, particularly during treatment with repeated doses when plasma concentrations may increase, as M6G is not completely eliminated by HD (Figure 7). Plasma concentrations of M3G and M6G were higher in EMs compared with PMs. Also, within the EM genotype group, there was a 100-fold interindividual variation within both metabolites, which is in accordance with earlier studies of codeine and debrisoquine (41). In HD patients, variability of the CYP2D6 enzyme influences not only plasma concentrations and the effects of morphine but also those of M6G present during the whole interdialytic period. Our knowledge about the clinical use of codeine in patients with renal failure or HD patients is very limited, and so far, the recommendation is to not use codeine in such patients (80). Furthermore, there have been some case reports regarding serious side effects of codeine in patients with renal failure (81, 82). These are several factors that need to be taken into consideration when drugs metabolized by CYPs are prescribed to HD patients. Taking them into account may improve both the efficacy and safety of such drugs and reduce the risk of side effects. Further studies in larger dialysis populations are necessary to optimize the dosing of drugs metabolized by CYP enzymes in this patient population.

One limitation with the genotyping procedure is that it does not detect the CYP2D6*5 allele, where the entire gene is deleted. An individual with the *4/*5 genotype will with our method be detected as *4/*4, both genotypes are phenotypically PM i.e.no problem. With the used genotyping procedure, *1/*1 could not be distinguished from *1/*5, but they are both phenotypically EM. They have two and one genes, respectively, expressing the enzyme. Only about 5 % of Swedish subjects have this *5 allele (71) and only one out of 20 subjects thus carries this allele. Thus the limitation of our genotyping procedure has no significant effect on our results in study 1.

4.2.1 Results Study 2

After a single dose of alprazolam, the plasma concentrations of unconjugated alprazolam and metabolites decreased in all patients, and HD seemed to have no or only a minor effect on their plasma levels (Fig.8, left) or the metabolic ratio (MR) of unconjugated alprazolam to 4-hydroxyalprazolam (Fig. 9). The MR decreased from 10 to 34 h after drug administration (10/34 h: 1.5±0.6) which was similar to healthy individual (83). Figure 9 in this

section replaces the erratically published figure 3 in study 2. The published figure is shown here in Figure 9, but crossed over.

The average t½ for alprazolam in our 26 patients was 17 h (median 15.5 h, range 5–42 h), which is slightly longer compared to the 12 h that has been reported in normal individuals (84). There was an almost 40-fold interindividual variation in the concentration of unconjugated alprazolam at 38 h, i.e. after HD (0.97–36 nM). For unconjugated 4-hydroxyalprazolam and α -hydroxyalprazolam, the interindividual differences in the concentrations were about tenfold (**Fig. 8, left**). The interindividual variation in extrapolated 0-h concentrations of unconjugated alprazolam was smaller than the variation in the 34-h concentration, indicating that there was no substantial variation in the drug absorption or first-pass metabolism among our patients. It was possible to measure the conjugated alprazolam in all patients. In healthy individuals, this metabolite is normally cleared very rapidly from plasma via the kidneys, but it remained unchanged in our study patients, who had little/no kidney function, until HD (**Fig. 8, right**).

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first time that conjugated alprazolam has been measured in human plasma. The concentration of conjugated alprazolam was similar to that of conjugated hydroxy metabolites (Fig. 8, right), and the concentrations of both conjugated alprazolam and its metabolites remained unchanged and even increased from 10 to 34 h after drug administration, i.e. the start of the HD session. During the HD session, their concentrations decreased dramatically (Fig. 8, right), with the mean concentration of conjugated alprazolam decreasing by almost 80% (P<0.0001), and the mean concentrations of conjugated 4hydroxyalprazolam and α -hydroxyalprazolam decreasing by 75% (P<0.0001) and 68% (P<0.0001), respectively.

CYP3A4 activity, determined as the ratio of unconjugated AUC alprazolam to AUC 4hydroxyalpazolam (MR) during the 10–34 h following drug administration, was significantly correlated (r_s =0.49, P=0.011, n=26) to the degree of inflammation (expressed as the median CRP of the last 5 weeks of the study) (**Fig. 10**). This result shows that patients with a higher CRP

38

level had a higher ratio of unconjugated AUC alprazolam to AUC 4-hydroxyalpazolam, indicating lower activity of CYP3A4. Similarly, there was a significant correlation between the t½ of unconjugated alprazolam and median CRP level (r_s =0.39, P=0.047). We also found a significant correlation between the MR of alprazolam and the last measured CRP value (P=0.029). The ratio of unconjugated AUC alprazolam to AUC unconjugated α -hydroxyalprazolam showed, however, no significant correlation with CRP (r_s =0.03, P=0.89). The ratio of AUC unconjugated alprazolam to total 4-hydroxyalprazolam (conjugated + unconjugated) was significantly correlated to the CRP value (r_s =0.47, P=0.016), but the total α -hydroxyalprazolam was not (r_s =0.19, P=0.35). The ratio of 4 β -hydroxycholesterol to cholesterol, which is an endogenous marker for CYP3A4 [18], was not significantly correlated to the median CRP value (P=0.87) in our group of patients. Alpha 1-acid glycoprotein (another marker for inflammation) and CYP3A4 activity were not significantly correlated to either alprazolam MR or 4 β hydroxycholesterol/cholesterol. No major side effect was reported during the study.

Figure 8: Plasma concentration of both unconjugated (left) and conjugated (right) alprazolam and the metabolites α -hydroxy-alprazolam and 4-hydroxy-alprazolam. BHD and AHD = before and after hemodialysis.



Figure 9: Changes in metabolic ratio of unconjugated alprazolam to unconjugated 4hydroxyalprazolam from 10h to 34 h after drug administration and from 34 to 38 h after drug administration.



BHD: Before hemodialysis, AHD: After hemodialysis. Figure 3 in the published study 2 is erratic and therefor crossed over here.

Figure 10: Correlation between CYP3A4 activity expressed as the ratio for AUC of unconjugated alprazolam/AUC of unconjugated 4-hydroxy-alprazolam from 10h to 34h and median CRP (n=26, r_s=0.49, P=0.011).



4.2.2 Discussion study 2

As early as 1977, increased plasma protein binding of propranolol and chlorpromazine was shown to be mediated by disease-induced elevations of plasma alpha 1-acid glycoprotein, an acute-phase plasma protein (26). Several studies in recent years have shown that the expression of drug-metabolising enzymes (DME) and transporters is down-regulated by inflammation (85-89). Chronic inflammation in patients with cancer may cause similar changes in DMEs and transporters (86). A link between tumor-derived cytokines and the downregulation of CYP3A4 has been shown in tumor-bearing mice (86). HD patients represent a sensitive group of patients, and many have multiple complications, making it difficult to

participate in studies that include tests that are not included in their normal dialysis routine. Consequently, for ethical reasons we did not include more than three measurement moments in the design of our study. The patients only had to come to the hospital to leave the 10-h blood sample in addition to the routine visit the next day for HD as planned. The increasing concentration of conjugated alprazolam and its metabolites from 10 to 34 h following the administration of alprazolam (Figure 8, right) may be explained by the decreased kidney function of our patients, since conjugated compounds are very slowly eliminated by the kidneys of CKD patients. Newly conjugated compounds will be added to the conjugated alprazolam and metabolites already accumulating in the plasma and thereby still further increase their plasma concentration. Another possible explanation may be enterohepatic recirculation. The alprazolam conjugates reach the intestine via bile secretion and are subsequently hydrolysed to unconjugated compounds. They will then be reabsorbed from the intestine and reach the blood circulation. These unconjugated compounds can again be glucuronidated and be present in the plasma as conjugated alprazolam or metabolites. Such an extrahepatic recirculation would then prolong the elimination of the unconjugated compounds, resulting in their increased concentrations in plasma, which is indicated by the higher ratio for alprazolam and its metabolites. This in turn could result in the slightly higher t^{\prime}_{2} in these patients compared to healthy subjects (see above). Figure 9 shows 50% decrease in the MR of unconjugated alprazolam to unconjugated 4hydroxyalprazolam from 10 to 34 h after drug administration, similar to healthy individuals (83). Hemodialysis had no effect on unconjugated alprazolam, 4hydroxyalprazolam or their MR.

There was a significant correlation between CRP and ratio for alprazolam and its major metabolite 4-hydroxyalprazolam (83), indicating that inflammation could reduce the activity of CYP3A4 (Figure 10). There was no significant correlation between CRP and the metabolic ratio of alprazolam and its other metabolite, α -hydroxyalprazolam. This could possibly be explained by the low concentrations of this metabolite and thereby more variability in the measurement of this α -hydroxy metabolite. There was no significant correlation between the metabolic ratio of alprazolam and the second surrogate marker of inflammation, alpha 1-acid

43

glycoprotein. One explanation may be that whereas CRP was used as a median value, calculated from the weekly measurements taken during the 5 weeks preceding drug intake, alpha 1acid glycoprotein was measured only once at baseline. Based on data collected before and at the time of drug intake, none of our patients had very high CRP levels, an indication of acute infectious processes. An important point is that we could demonstrate that even a relatively low degree of inflammation could reduce CYP3A4 activity. Further studies are needed to demonstrate if a higher degree of inflammation would reduce CYP3A4 activity even more. The AUC ratio of unconjugated alprazolam to unconjugated 4-hydroxyalprazolam might be a more suitable marker for CYP3A4 activity than the ratio of 4β -hydroxycholesterol to cholesterol or 4β -hydroxycholesterol itself in our group of patients. 4β -Hydroxycholesterol is a useful marker for determining CYP3A4 activity in healthy individuals (50) and for detecting the induction of this enzyme (90). This cholesterol metabolite is, however, very slowly eliminated after induction (44). If the degree of inflammation in our patients varies over time, this variation may not be reflected by changes in the metabolism of the slowly eliminated 4βhydroxycholesterol. The rate of mortality is high among CKD patients (5), with cardiovascular disease (CVD) being the most common cause of mortality among this patient population. The high rate of CVD cannot be adequately explained by traditional risk factors, such as hypertension, dyslipidemia and smoking alone (91, 92); rather, non-traditional risk factors, such as inflammation and oxidative stress, seem to be more important in this group of patients (91, 93, 94). Several studies have shown an association between increased mortality and elevated CRP in both HD and PD patients (7). Inflammation has been shown to be a strong predictor of the number of atherosclerotic plaques in the carotid arteries of end stage renal disease patients, and a strong association has been found between the level of atherosclerosis and elevated CRP (95). In addition, the results reported here also shown that inflammation may also play an important role in drug metabolism.

The clinical consequence of reduced CYP3A4 activity is an increased plasma drug concentration at a certain dose. CKD and the uremic state itself could also alter the activity of some CYP enzymes (64), which would in turn have an additive effect on drug metabolism and

possibly increase the risks for drug accumulation and concentration dependent adverse drug reactions. This is also the risk associated with the decreased renal excretion of drugs. We cannot exclude the possibility that alprazolam glucuronides have some clinical effects, as previous studies have shown that some glucuronides (e.g. morphine glucuronides) have important clinical effects (96, 97). Another interesting finding of our study is that conjugated alprazolam can be quantitated in human plasma. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first report of conjugated alprazolam being measured in human plasma; in healthy individuals, this metabolite is normally excreted very rapidly from the plasma. This finding indicates that the renal clearance of this drug metabolite was reduced in our HD patients. At the present time, it is not known if conjugated alprazolam is active. In a previous study, however, we did demonstrate that the polar and active metabolite morphine-6-glucuronate could accumulate in dialysis patients (97).

4.3.1 Results study 3

Laboratory data in the 44 HD patients on the day of investigation, i.e., 12 hours after intake of a single dose of 100 mg quinine ("Day 2" in Table 6), and median values for hs-CRP, orosomucoid and PTX3, calculated from five samples taken during 4 weeks prior to the study plus on Day 2, are shown in **Table 8**. Significant correlations were observed between plasma albumin and both preceding time on dialysis, dialysis vintage (Rho=0.37; p=0.013) and age (Rho=-0.39; p=0.0085). As expected, inflammatory markers correlated with each other: median orosomucoid vs. median hsCRP (Rho=0.83; p<0.001), median orosomucoid vs. IL-6 (Rho=0.46; p=0.0016) and IL-6 vs. median hsCRP (Rho=0.45; p=0.0023).

Table 8. Laboratory values in 44 HD patients on the final day of investigation (Week 5, Day 2; see Table 6) whereas values for inflammatory markers, hsCRP, orosomucoid and PTX3, are shown as median values over 4 weeks plus the final day of investigation.

Laboratory parameters	
hsCRP, mg/L ª	4.5 (1.5 - 14.0)
Interleukin-6, pg/ml	6.0 (3.0 - 10.6)
Orosomucoid, g/L ª	1.0 (0.8 - 1.3)
Pentraxin 3, ng/ml ª	1.3 (1.1 - 2.0)
B-type natriuretic protein, g/L	6330 (1285 – 21830)
Parathyroid hormone, ng/L	322 (151- 587)
Albumin, g/L	33 (32 - 36)
Iron, μg/L	10 (8 - 13)
4β-OH-Cholesterol, ng/ml	26 (14 - 26)
Cholesterol, mmol/L	3.9 (3.4 - 4.7)
Urea reduction rate, %	74 (70 - 78)
Hemoglobin, g/L	115 (106 - 121)

Data presented as median and interquartile range (IQR). ^a Median values for high sensitive (hs) CRP, orosomucoid and pentraxin-3 are calculated from the five samples taken during 4 weeks prior to the study plus the last day of the study. The rest of the parameters are sampled at day 2 of week 5.

A significant correlation was also observed between 4-beta-OH-cholesterol and cholesterol (Rho=0.75; p<0.0001) (Fig 11). As 15 of the 44 patients were treated with statins, we investigated this correlation in patients with or without statins (Fig 11). Significant correlations were observed both in patients on statins (Rho= 0.67; p=0.006) and not on statins (Rho=0.83; p<0.0001) (Fig 11).

Figure 11: Correlation between 4-beta-OH-cholesterol and cholesterol. Closed circles represent 15 patients treated with statins and open circles represent 29 patients without statin treatment.



Significant correlations between CYP3A4 activity (expressed as ratio of quinine/3-OHquinine) and median hsCRP (Rho=0.48; p=0.001), IL-6 at day 2 at the end of week 5 (Rho=0.42; p=0.004) and median orosomucoid (Rho=0.44, p=0.003) were observed (**Figure 12A**). Median values of hsCRP, PTX3 and orosomucoid were calculated from the measurements four weeks prior to the study plus the values taken at the last day of the study. Also the last value (samples taken at the same day as quinine) of hsCRP (Rho=0.59; p<0.001) and orosomucoid (Rho=0.45; p=0.002) correlated to the ratio of quinine/3-OH-quinine. We did not observe any correlation of the ratio of quinine/3-OH-quinine with pro-BNP (Rho=0.15; p=0.332,) and plasma albumin (Rho=-0.18; p=0.237), respectively. A significant correlation (Rho=-0.40; p=0.008) was also found between ratio of quinine/3-OH-quinine and 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol; a marker of CYP3A4 activity. No correlations were observed between the ratio of 4 β -OHcholesterol/cholesterol and median hsCRP (Rho=-0.12; p=0.44), IL-6 (Rho=-0.14; p=0.35) and median orosomucoid (Rho=-0.09; p=0.57) (**Figure 12B**), respectively. We did not find any correlation between median PTX3 and CYP3A4 activity expressed as either quinine/3-OHquinine (Rho=-0.17; p=0.26) or 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol (Rho=-0.21; p=0.16).

Figure 12: Correlation between CYP3A4 activity, expressed as the ratio of quinine/3-OHquinine (A) and 4β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol (B), respectively, and median concentrations of hsCRP and orosomucoid as well as with a single measure of IL-6 (on Day 2 at week 5).



The association between CYP3A4 activity expressed as quinine/3-OH-quinine and hsCRP showed a trend to be significant (β =0.44; p=0.05) in a multivariate analysis after full adjustment for age, gender, diabetes mellitus, dialysis vintage, PTH, orosomucoid and medication with angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors (ACEIs), angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs), beta-blockers or statins **(Table 9)**.

	1	1		1
	Unadjusted (β,	Model 1 (β, <i>P</i>)	Model 2 (β, <i>P</i>)	Model 3 (β, <i>P</i>)
	<i>P</i>) (r ² =0.23)	(r ² =0.27)	(r ² =0.27)	(r ² =0.21)
	0.10 (0.001)	0.52 (0.001)	0.54 (0.001)	0.44 (0.05)
nscrp (mg/i)	0.49 (0.001)	0.52 (0.001)	0.54 (0.001)	0.44 (0.05)
Age (years)		0.02 (0.90)	-0.002 (0.98)	-0.03 (0.85)
Gender (female)		0.28 (0.04)	0.27 (0.07)	0.30 (0.07)
Diabetes mellitus		-0.13 (0.32)	-0.18 (0.22)	-0.14 (0.44)
Vintage (months)		-0.11 (0.42)	-0.10 (0.50)	-0.08 (0.62)
Betablockers			0.14 (0.38)	0.12 (0.46)
ACEi/ARBs			-0.21 (0.19)	-0.21 (0.21)
Statins			0.18 (0.31)	0.18 (0.31)
PTH (ng/L)				-0.01 (0.93)
Orosomucoid (g/L)				0.14 (0.56)

Table 9: Multiple regression models for determinants of the ratio quinine/3-0H-quinine in 44 prevalent hemodialysis patients. Values are expressed as beta (β) and significance.

Abbreviations: hsCRP: high sensitivity C reactive protein, ACEi: angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors, ARBs; angiotensin receptor blockers, PTH: parathyroid hormone,

4.3.2 Discussion study 3

In the present study, a single dose of 100 mg quinine was given to 44 ESRD patients undergoing maintenance HD and plasma quinine and its metabolite 3-OH-quinine were measured after 12 hours immediately prior to the next HD session. Patients with signs of inflammation - according to weekly measurements of several biomarkers of inflammation over 4 weeks prior to the investigation – had a higher quinine/3-OH-quinine ratio, indicating decreased CYP3A4 activity, suggesting that the activity of CYP3A4 is reduced by inflammation in HD patients.

As kidney failure can alter the pharmacokinetics of many drugs at different levels (56, 98), drug dosing has always been a challenge in this vulnerable patient population (99). The absorption of orally administered drugs in the gastrointestinal system may be affected by reduced gut motility, increased pH, increased paracellular transport across the intestinal epithelium (100) and reduced activity of drug metabolizing enzymes and transporters (64, 101). This may result in increased rate of absorption and consequently increased bioavailability of drugs. The absorbed drugs might be bound to albumin or other plasma proteins during the transport to the target organ e.g. liver. However, as the concentrations of plasma proteins, including albumin, in general are decreased in ESRD patients, protein binding of drugs is reduced, and the free circulating concentration of the drug may therefore increase (102). Furthermore, the uremic milieu *per se* could reduce the non-renal elimination of drugs by affecting the function of drug metabolizing enzymes and transporters leading to even larger risk of drug accumulation and drug intoxication (64).

As dialysis patients are often subjected to polypharmacy this increases the risk of drug-drug interactions (103, 104). Furthermore, the concentration of circulating drugs is not only affected by the changes in drug metabolism and pharmacokinetics, but also by the dialysis treatment *per se*. The dialyzability of a drug depends on several factors, such as molecular weight, protein binding, volume of distribution, blood and dialysis flow rates during the dialysis treatment, and type of the dialysis membrane (98, 105). Another important observation is that

HD is reported to increases the metabolic activity of CYP3A4 suggesting that dialyzable uremic toxins may inhibit the activity of this enzyme (65, 106). Thus, nephrologists need to consider a myriad of factors when a drug is prescribed to a dialysis patient. Further, as inflammation may alter the activity of drug metabolizing enzyme and transporters (107), this condition, which is common in dialysis patients may add to the difficulties to prescribe drugs (28).

So far most studies on the impact of inflammation on drug metabolism have been conducted in animal models (107, 108). In the current study, we studied pharmacokinetics of quinine, a substrate for CYP3A4, in a group of HD patients. Quinine is commonly used in dialysis wards against leg cramps in HD patients during the dialysis treatment and the risk of side effects is small for current doses prescribed to HD patients (100-250mg). Our results show that CYP3A4 activity associate to biomarkers of inflammation. Since the already complicated drug metabolism in dialysis patients may be affected also by systemic inflammation, this adds novel challenges to correct drug dosing in this inflamed patient population (15). Further, as Shah and Smith (109) reported that phenoconversion of drug metabolizing enzymes may be an important modifier of drug metabolism, the scenario may be even more complicated. Since inflammation may induce phenoconversion (110) this implies that genetically extensive metabolizers could be converted to a phenotypic poor metabolizer. Clearly, we need to individualize drug dosing to reduce the complications related to drug side effects and interactions. For this purpose, we need to identify which factors in addition to traditionally known factors that affect pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of drugs.

The results of the present study should be considered in light of the following strengths and caveats. The careful repeated monitoring of inflammation biomarkers during four weeks preceding the pharmacokinetic study of quinine strengthens the ascertainment of the inflammatory burden of the investigated patients. Some caveats deserve mentioning. As the sample size is rather small, the results need to be confirmed in larger cohorts. In a prior study, using alprazolam as a test drug, we demonstrated that inflammation associated to reduced activity of CYP3A4 in another cohort of HD patients (111). Since orosomucoid can be considered as a confounder due to its ability to bind drugs (26), thereby raising the plasma

51

concentration of quinine, this could lead to misinterpretation of reduced CYP3A4 activity. However, the correlation between quinine/3-OH-quinine and hsCRP showed a trend to being significant (p=0.05) after multivariate regression analysis **(Table 9)** implying that inflammation *per se* affect the activity of CYP3A4. In the present study, no correlation between CYP3A4 activity and PTX3 was observed. However, it has been reported that PTX3 may primarily reflect endothelial dysfunction rather than systemic inflammation (112). Another limitation is that the impact of accumulation of uremic toxins and its putative effects on drug functions and metabolism was not assessed.

Although we report a significant correlation between CYP3A4 activity expressed as quinine/3-OH-quinine and the ratio of 4β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol; the latter being another marker for CYP3A4 activity (44), no correlation between the inflammatory biomarkers and the ratio of 4β-OH-cholesterol/cholesterol was observed. This finding is in accordance to our prior study using alprazolam as test drug (111). Although 4 β -hydroxycholesterol is considered to be a useful marker for CYP3A4 activity in healthy individuals, this marker may not be suitable for detecting CYP3A4 activity in HD patients. One reason could be that this cholesterol metabolite is very slowly eliminated after induction and therefore the relatively faster variation of the degree of inflammation may not be reflected by changes in metabolism of the slowly eliminated 4β-OH-cholesterol (111). CYP3A accounts for 80% of total P450 content in intestines (113), and although the CYP3A content in intestine is only about 1% of the amount in the liver, its predominance in human intestine can lead to several fold more efficacy of the enzyme in intestine compared to liver (114, 115). Indeed, the intestine is suggested to be of equal or even greater importance than liver for metabolism of drugs (116). Furthermore, since the inflamed uremic milieu is associated with changes in gut microbiota (61), the discrepant findings with regard to the relation of quinine/3-OH-quinine and 4β -OHcholesterol/cholesterol with inflammation could imply a role of uremic dysbiosis on the pharmacokinetic profile (117). In a previous study in 440 healthy subjects representing three major populations in Africa, Asia and Europe, the coefficient of correlation between 4β-OHcholesterol and cholesterol was low (R=0.30), but significant (p<0.0001); i.e. only 9% of the variation in 4β -OH-cholesterol concentration was due to the variation in cholesterol concentration (50). Thus, a major determinant of the level of 4β-OH-cholesterol might be the CYP3A4 activity and not the concentration of the substrate i.e., cholesterol. In the present study, we found a much stronger correlation (rho=0.75); fairly independent of statin treatment (Fig 11). In our previous study using alprazolam as a marker of CYP3A4 activity, we also found a fairly high coefficient of correlation between 4β-OH-cholesterol and cholesterol (Rho=0.58; p=0.0018) (calculated from data of ref 12). In these two studies on HD patients the variation in 4 β -OH-cholesterol concentration is determined to a pronounced extent by cholesterol (56 % in the present study and 34% in (111)), which is higher than the 9% reported in healthy subjects (50). We propose that 4β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol is a better marker of CYP3A4 activity in healthy subjects while it is an inadequate marker in HD patients which could explain the absence of a relationship between CYP3A4 activity measured by 4β -OH-cholesterol and markers of inflammation in two independent groups of HD patients investigated by our group. Further Björkhem-Bergman et al (118) have shown that whereas statin treatment had no effect on the hepatic CYP3A mRNA content, it significantly reduced 4β-OH-cholesterol, while there was no significant effect on the 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol ratio (119). An earlier *in vitro* study showed that the CYP3A4 enzyme is saturated at a cholesterol concentration of 100 μ M [19]. Both 4β-OH-cholesterol and cholesterol are transported in lipoproteins in the circulation (74). These data indicate that during statin treatment it is mainly the cholesterol-dependent lipoprotein binding capacity in the circulation that will determine the 4β -OH-cholesterol concentration in plasma, rather than a direct effect on the hepatic CYP3A4 enzyme. A disturbed cholesterol-dependent lipoprotein binding capacity in HD patients may also be operative (120). Taken together, our results suggest that the ratio 4β -OHcholesterol/cholesterol rather than 4β -OH-cholesterol alone, is the preferred measure of CYP3A4 activity.

4.4.1 Results study 4

At inclusion the concentrations of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ at study start were <50 nmol/L in all 8 patients which according to KDOQI guidelines is considered as vitamin D insufficiency (69). The results of measured values for the 8 remaining patients who completed the study are given in **Table 10**. Whereas the levels of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ increased after supplementation (40.1±10.0 nmol/L to 71.0±10.4 nmol/L, P=0.0003) (Figure 13A) no significant changes were observed in 1,25-OH-vitamin D₃ levels (14.5±6.5 ng/L to 19.5±4.3 ng/L, P=0.12) (Figure 13B).

Figure 13: Changes in the concentrations of 25-OH-vitamin D_3 and 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D_3 before and after 25-OH-vitamin D_3 supplementation in all 8 patients who completed the study.



	Before	After	
Laboratory parameters	25-OH-vitamin D₃	25-OH-vitamin D ₃	P-value
	supplementation	supplementation	
hsCRP, mg/L	7.5 (1.0-19.5)	5.2 (0.9-42.0)	NS
Orosomucoid, g/L	1.0 (0.6-1.3)	1.0 (0.5-1.9)	NS
25-hydroxyvitamin D ₃ nmol/L	40 (25-53)	71 (58-88)	0.0003
1,25 hydroxyvitamin D₃ ng/L	17 (6-22)	20 (14-25)	NS
NT-Pro-BNP, ng/L	7779 (1070-20800)	16500 (1280-35000)	0.046
Parathyroid hormone, ng/L	25.3 (1.7-105.0)	38.0 (0.4-55.0)	NS
Albumin, g/L	34 (30-39)	34 (22-42)	NS
Iron, μg/L	11 (6-13)	12 (7-22)	NS
4β-OH-Cholesterol, ng/ml	21.3 (9.3-53.6)	20.0 (9.6-48.5)	NS
Cholesterol, mmol/L	3.8 (3.0-5.6)	3.6 (2.8-5.2)	NS
Urea reduction rate, %	74 (56-80)	74 (63-78)	NS
Hemoglobin, g/L	117 (98-122)	120 (104-121)	NS

Table 10. Laboratory values before and after 25-OH-vitamin D_3 supplementation in 8 HD patients who completed the study.

Data are expressed as median and range, NS: non-significant

At study start we did not find any association between the 25-OH-vitamin D₃ levels and CYP3A4 activity expressed as ratios of quinine/3-OH-quinine (rho=-0.31, P=0.46) or 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol (rho=-0.05, P=0.93). The mean ratios of quinine/3-OH-quinine (17.4±10.1to 16.0±12.3, P=0.79) 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol (0.16±0.11 to 0.17±0.08, P=0.60) did not change significantly during 25-OH-vitamin D₃ supplementation (Figure 14). The correlation between CYP3A4 activity expressed as quinine/3-OH-quinine (rho=0.69, P=0.07) or 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol (rho=-0.31 P=0.46) and vitamin D remained non-significant after 25-OH-vitamin D₃ supplementation. We found no association between CYP3A4 activity

expressed as either quinine/3-OH-quinine or 4β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol and hsCRP, orosomucoid, NT-Pro-BNP, hemoglobin and albumin. NT-Pro-BNP increased significantly (P=0.046) during cholecalciferol supplementation.

Figure 14: CYP3A4 activity expressed as quinine/3-OH-quinine and 4β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol before and after 25-OH-vitamin D₃ supplementation.



4.4.2 Discussion study 4

In this study we investigated the correlation between CYP3A4 activity and 25-OHvitamin D₃ levels after 25-OH-vitamin D₃ supplementation. Our result shows no association between 25-OH-vitamin D₃ supplementation and CYP3A4 activity, which is in accordance with prior studies (121).

Additional studies are needed to investigate this possible association further. We did not find any correlation between 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol and CYP3A4 activity determined by quinine. As previously discussed (not published), quinine/3-OH-quinine seemed to be a better marker than 4 β -OH-cholesterol/cholesterol for CYP3A4 activity in this group of patients. Unexpectedly, we observed a significant increase of NT-Pro-BNP despite the short duration of vitamin D supplementation. NT-pro-BNP is an end-product from BNP (brain natriuretic peptide) which is released from heart ventricle. The reason for this increase is unclear. However, increased plasma level of BNP with vitamin D supplementation has been observed in the PRIMO study (122) a finding that disappeared after adjustment for eGFR (estimated glomerular filtration rate). Therefore, it is likely that loss of residual renal function during the study may account for the observed increase in NT-pro-BNP in our study.

The results of the present study should be interpreted with the following caveats in mind. Since the number of patients was limited we cannot exclude a type-2 statistical error. Moreover, the observation and treatment period was rather short. Thus, larger and long-term studies are needed to resolve if 25-OH-vitamin D₃ supplementation affect CYP-enzymes and drug pharmacokinetics. Another limitation is that we (for ethical reasons) could not study dialysis patients without ongoing treatment with active vitamin D (1 α -hydroxyvitamin D). According to local protocols active vitamin D treatment is given to the majority of dialysis patients. It should also be noted that the serum levels of 25-OH-vitamin D₃ were only modestly decreased in our study (mean level 40 nmol/L), and it is possible that a more pronounced vitamin D deficiency would have had more effect on CYP3A4 activity. The adequate 25-OH-vitamin D₃ levels have been controversial and the limit for vitamin D deficiency is sometimes as low as 25 nmol/L, a level that no patient in our study met.

5. Conclusions

5.1 Study 1

Codeine disposition is affected by both CYP2D6 polymorphism and the HD procedure in patients with ESRD. PMs do not express the CYP2D6 enzyme and are therefore unable to metabolize codeine to the active metabolites morphine and M6G. Accordingly, we showed that concentrations of M3G and M6G are much higher in EMs compared with PMs. An important observation is that concentrations of glucuronidated metabolites in HD patients are unchanged or even increased until the patients undergo HD, which dramatically reduces the concentration of these metabolites.

5.2 Study 2

The renal elimination (excretion) of some drugs and metabolites is decreased in HD patients, but the rate of drug metabolism might also be decreased in these patients due to inflammation. Our study shows that even a low degree of inflammation (expressed as increased median CRP) can significantly reduce CYP3A4 activity. In all of the patients enrolled in our study, the conjugated metabolites remained at high levels until HD, which reduced the concentrations of conjugated alprazolam and metabolites. However, the level of unconjugated compounds or the metabolic ratio of unconjugated alprazolam to 4-hydroxyalprazolam was not effected by HD. Larger studies are needed to investigate if more severe inflammation has more profound effects on drug metabolism in this patient group as well as other persistently inflamed patients.

5.3 Study 3

In summary, a higher degree of inflammation associates with decreased activity of CYP3A4 in HD patients. Further studies are needed to find out if this consequence of inflammation will have a clinically significant impact on risk of drug interactions and side effects in dialysis patients.

5.4 Study 4

Our result shows no association between 25-OH-vitamin D_3 supplementation and CYP3A4 activity, which is in accordance with prior studies.

7. Strength and limitations

These studies are a small step for investigating the factors affecting the pharmacokinetics of drugs in HD patients. ESRD is a complicated disease affecting several aspect of pharmacokinetics. Such studies must be designed according to ethical considerations and patient's health and integrity. We were therefore limited the dose and number of test drugs and blood tests in the study. We have chosen drugs (codeine, alprazolam, quinine and 25-OH-vitamin D₃) often used in HD patients. We have also limited our study to small numbers of participants in the study leading to weaker power. Drug metabolism could be affected not only by inflammation but also by the uremic state per se. Furthermore HD patients are taking several drugs, which increase the risk of drug- drug interaction and possibly the concentration of test drug and its metabolites. Another important limitation was the lack of a control group, which was difficult to achieve due to limited number of HD patients who were willing to participate in the clinical studies. Some other factors could be the time of dialysis treatment, type of the dialysis filter/membrane and the effectivity of the dialysis treatment. We have tried to avoid these effects by administration the test drug or taking the blood test after and before dialysis treatment respectively.

8. Future perspectives

In the future we can design similar studies in larger groups of patients with different levels of inflammation. We can study the drug metabolism using some of the most common drugs (substrate of CYP3A4) that HD patients are using on daily basis. The patients could be their own control group by repeating the same drug test after the improving from the infection/ inflammation.

The same type of studies could be done before and after the start of dialysis treatment. Another important group that could be subject for these kind of studies is patients undergoing PD. Their treatment is on a daily basis and many of them have some residual function which could affect the pharmacokinetics of the drug. Study of drug metabolism in this group could also give light on this subject and be very beneficial for patients with ESRD.
9. Acknowledgments

I would like to express my deep gratitude to all those individuals on dialysis that with great deal of patient and generosity dedicate their free time and energy and make these works. These works would not be done without their participation.

My special thanks to my main supervisor Professor Peter Stenvinkel whose dedications, skills, experiences and engagements have been a tremendous help for me during these years.

My special thanks also to my co-supervisor Professor Leif Bertilsson who generously shared his knowledge and experience from the very beginning of my research to the end. Your advices, incredible knowledge and experiences have open many doors in the field of pharmacology for me. I appreciate and will cherish every moment that you have shared with me.

I would also thanks my co-supervisors and co-authers Olof Heimbürger and Bengt Lindholm who have given me great deal of support and shared with me their knowledge and experiences.

Many thanks to my co-authors who have been helping me in all ways during these years.

Many thanks specially to Ingegerd Odar-Cederlöf who dedicated a lot of her time helping me working with the data and showing me how to write a scientific paper and start thinking like a researcher.

Special thanks to Abdul Rashid Qureshi whose tremendous skill in statistic and computer programs has been a wonderful support for these works.

Special thanks to Juan Jesus Carrero who supported me with his skills and showed me my first steps in this way.

Many thanks to my dear friend and mentor Anders Helldén. Thank you for all your time, support and good advises.

Special thanks to my colleagues Peter Barany and Maarit Korkeila who as the head of the Division of Renal Medicine, have given me their support and provided me with time for my researches.

Special thanks to staff at research centre KBC at department of Renal Medicine (Åsa Linde, Annika Nilsson, Ann-Christin Emmoth and Ulrika Jensen) who have done a wonderful job preparing and storing all samples in these studies. Special thanks also to my co-author Björn Anderstam and his team at KFC (Monica Ericsson, Ann-Christin Bragfors-Helin) for their laboratory expertise.

Many thanks to Ulf Diczfalucy and his team who have helped me with the cholesterol analyses. Their skilful work has been a great contribution to this thesis. Dr Diczfalucy not only has contributed to this thesis as one of the co-authors but also generously shred his experience and knowledge in this field with me which I appreciate very much.

Many thanks to Dr Louise Nordfors who has done the wonderful work of genotyping the samples and shared the results with us, and Sivonne Arvidsson for accomplished genotyping. Many thanks to Professor Olof Beck, Yuko Rönquist, Jolanta Widen and Niclas Stephanson at laboratory, Department of Clinical Pharmacology, Karolinska University Hospital, Huddinge for their skilful analyses of the test drugs at their laboratory.

Many thanks to all my friends and colleagues the department of Renal Medicine for their kind and generous support during all these years.

Very special thanks to my mother, my brothers Taher, Najmeddin and Mehdi. Without your help and support I wouldn't have been here.

To my family Safora, Armin and Arman. Thank you for being there for me and believing in me.

10. References

1. National Kidney F. K/DOQI clinical practice guidelines for chronic kidney disease: evaluation, classification, and stratification. Am J Kidney Dis. 2002;39(2 Suppl 1):S1-266.

2. Levey AS, Atkins R, Coresh J, Cohen EP, Collins AJ, Eckardt KU, et al. Chronic kidney disease as a global public health problem: approaches and initiatives - a position statement from Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes. Kidney Int. 2007;72(3):247-59.

3. Ji E, Kim YS. Prevalence of chronic kidney disease defined by using CKD-EPI equation and albumin-to-creatinine ratio in the Korean adult population. Korean J Intern Med. 2016;31(6):1120-30.

4. Chen J, Wildman RP, Gu D, Kusek JW, Spruill M, Reynolds K, et al. Prevalence of decreased kidney function in Chinese adults aged 35 to 74 years. Kidney Int. 2005;68(6):2837-45.

5. Foley RN, Parfrey PS, Sarnak MJ. Clinical epidemiology of cardiovascular disease in chronic renal disease. Am J Kidney Dis. 1998;32(5 Suppl 3):S112-9.

6. Stenvinkel P, Heimburger O, Paultre F, Diczfalusy U, Wang T, Berglund L, et al. Strong association between malnutrition, inflammation, and atherosclerosis in chronic renal failure. Kidney Int. 1999;55(5):1899-911.

7. Carrero JJ, Stenvinkel P. Inflammation in end-stage renal disease--what have we learned in 10 years? Semin Dial. 2010;23(5):498-509.

8. Machowska A, Carrero JJ, Lindholm B, Stenvinkel P. Therapeutics targeting persistent inflammation in chronic kidney disease. Transl Res. 2016;167(1):204-13.

9. Kato S, Chmielewski M, Honda H, Pecoits-Filho R, Matsuo S, Yuzawa Y, et al. Aspects of immune dysfunction in end-stage renal disease. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2008;3(5):1526-33.

10. Zimmermann J, Herrlinger S, Pruy A, Metzger T, Wanner C. Inflammation enhances cardiovascular risk and mortality in hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int. 1999;55(2):648-58.

11. Bologa RM, Levine DM, Parker TS, Cheigh JS, Serur D, Stenzel KH, et al. Interleukin-6 predicts hypoalbuminemia, hypocholesterolemia, and mortality in hemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis. 1998;32(1):107-14.

12. Allon M, Depner TA, Radeva M, Bailey J, Beddhu S, Butterly D, et al. Impact of dialysis dose and membrane on infection-related hospitalization and death: results of the HEMO Study. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2003;14(7):1863-70.

13. Stenvinkel P, Ketteler M, Johnson RJ, Lindholm B, Pecoits-Filho R, Riella M, et al. IL-10, IL-6, and TNF-alpha: central factors in the altered cytokine network of uremia--the good, the bad, and the ugly. Kidney Int. 2005;67(4):1216-33.

14. Mantovani A, Garlanda C, Bottazzi B, Peri G, Doni A, Martinez de la Torre Y, et al. The long pentraxin PTX3 in vascular pathology. Vascul Pharmacol. 2006;45(5):326-30.

15. Snaedal S, Heimburger O, Qureshi AR, Danielsson A, Wikstrom B, Fellstrom B, et al. Comorbidity and acute clinical events as determinants of C-reactive protein variation in hemodialysis patients: implications for patient survival. Am J Kidney Dis. 2009;53(6):1024-33.

16. Du Clos TW. Pentraxins: structure, function, and role in inflammation. ISRN inflamm. 2013;2013:379040.

17. Stenvinkel P, Lindholm B. C-reactive protein in end-stage renal disease: are there reasons to measure it? Blood Purif. 2005;23(1):72-8.

18. Sjoberg B, Qureshi AR, Anderstam B, Alvestrand A, Barany P. Pentraxin 3, a sensitive early marker of hemodialysis-induced inflammation. Blood Purif. 2012;34(3-4):290-7.

19. Suliman ME, Qureshi AR, Carrero JJ, Barany P, Yilmaz MI, Snaedal-Jonsdottir S, et al. The long pentraxin PTX-3 in prevalent hemodialysis patients: associations with comorbidities and mortality. QJM. 2008;101(5):397-405.

20. Miyaki A, Maeda S, Otsuki T, Ajisaka R. Plasma pentraxin 3 concentration increases in endurance-trained men. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2011;43(1):12-7.

21. Brugger-Andersen T, Ponitz V, Kontny F, Staines H, Grundt H, Sagara M, et al. The long pentraxin 3 (PTX3): a novel prognostic inflammatory marker for mortality in acute chest pain. Thromb Haemost. 2009;102(3):555-63.

22. Barreto DV, Barreto FC, Liabeuf S, Temmar M, Lemke HD, Tribouilloy C, et al. Plasma interleukin-6 is independently associated with mortality in both hemodialysis and pre-dialysis patients with chronic kidney disease. Kidney Int. 2010;77(6):550-6.

23. Sun J, Axelsson J, Machowska A, Heimburger O, Barany P, Lindholm B, et al. Biomarkers of Cardiovascular Disease and Mortality Risk in Patients with Advanced CKD. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2016;11(7):1163-72.

24. Kremer JM, Wilting J, Janssen LH. Drug binding to human alpha-1-acid glycoprotein in health and disease. Pharmacol Rev. 1988;40(1):1-47.

25. Colombo S, Buclin T, Decosterd LA, Telenti A, Furrer H, Lee BL, et al. Orosomucoid (alpha1acid glycoprotein) plasma concentration and genetic variants: effects on human immunodeficiency virus protease inhibitor clearance and cellular accumulation. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2006;80(4):307-18.

26. Piafsky KM, Borga O, Odar-Cederlof I, Johansson C, Sjoqvist F. Increased plasma protein binding of propranolol and chlorpromazine mediated by disease-induced elevations of plasma alpha1 acid glycoprotein. N Engl J Med. 1978;299(26):1435-9.

27. Wacker M, Holick MF. Sunlight and Vitamin D: A global perspective for health. Dermatoendocrinol. 2013;5(1):51-108.

28. Holick MF. McCollum Award Lecture, 1994: vitamin D--new horizons for the 21st century. Am J Clin Nutr. 1994;60(4):619-30.

29. Lamy O, Aubry-Rozier B, Stoll D. [Therapeutic goal of vitamin D: optimal serum level and dose requirements]. Rev Med Suisse. 2012;8(360):2066-8, 70-1.

30. Holick MF. Vitamin D deficiency. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(3):266-81.

31. Modica S, Bellafante E, Moschetta A. Master regulation of bile acid and xenobiotic metabolism via the FXR, PXR and CAR trio. Front Biosci. 2009;14:4719-45.

32. Almazroo OA, Miah MK, Venkataramanan R. Drug Metabolism in the Liver. Clin Liver Dis. 2017;21(1):1-20.

33. Tamai I, Nezu J, Uchino H, Sai Y, Oku A, Shimane M, et al. Molecular identification and characterization of novel members of the human organic anion transporter (OATP) family. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2000;273(1):251-60.

34. Nebert DW, Nelson DR, Coon MJ, Estabrook RW, Feyereisen R, Fujii-Kuriyama Y, et al. The P450 superfamily: update on new sequences, gene mapping, and recommended nomenclature. DNA Cell Biol. 1991;10(1):1-14.

35. Chen Q, Wei D. Human cytochrome P450 and personalized medicine. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2015;827:341-51.

36. Daly AK. Molecular basis of polymorphic drug metabolism. J Mol Med. 1995;73(11):539-53.

37. Teh LK, Bertilsson L. Pharmacogenomics of CYP2D6: molecular genetics, interethnic differences and clinical importance. Drug Met Pharmacokinet. 2012;27(1):55-67.

38. Jornil J, Jensen KG, Larsen F, Linnet K. Risk assessment of accidental nortriptyline poisoning: the importance of cytochrome P450 for nortriptyline elimination investigated using a population-based pharmacokinetic simulator. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2011;44(3):265-72.

39. Dahl ML, Johansson I, Palmertz MP, Ingelman-Sundberg M, Sjoqvist F. Analysis of the CYP2D6 gene in relation to debrisoquin and desipramine hydroxylation in a Swedish population. Clin Phamacol Ther. 1992;51(1):12-7.

40. Bertilsson L, Lou YQ, Du YL, Liu Y, Kuang TY, Liao XM, et al. Pronounced differences between native Chinese and Swedish populations in the polymorphic hydroxylations of debrisoquin and S-mephenytoin. Clin Phamacol Ther. 1992;51(4):388-97.

41. Bertilsson L. Metabolism of antidepressant and neuroleptic drugs by cytochrome p450s: clinical and interethnic aspects. Clin Phamacol Ther. 2007;82(5):606-9.

42. Streetman DS, Bertino JS, Jr., Nafziger AN. Phenotyping of drug-metabolizing enzymes in adults: a review of in-vivo cytochrome P450 phenotyping probes. Pharmacogenetics. 2000;10(3):187-216.

43. Björkhem-Bergman L, Backstrom T, Nylen H, Ronquist-Nii Y, Bredberg E, Andersson TB, et al. Quinine compared to 4beta-hydroxycholesterol and midazolam as markers for CYP3A induction by rifampicin. Drug Met Pharmacokinet. 2014;29(4):352-5.

44. Diczfalusy U, Kanebratt KP, Bredberg E, Andersson TB, Bottiger Y, Bertilsson L. 4betahydroxycholesterol as an endogenous marker for CYP3A4/5 activity. Stability and half-life of elimination after induction with rifampicin. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2009;67(1):38-43.

45. Diczfalusy U, Nylen H, Elander P, Bertilsson L. 4beta-Hydroxycholesterol, an endogenous marker of CYP3A4/5 activity in humans. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2011;71(2):183-9.

46. Li AP, Kaminski DL, Rasmussen A. Substrates of human hepatic cytochrome P450 3A4. Toxicology. 1995;104(1-3):1-8.

47. Wrighton SA, Stevens JC. The human hepatic cytochromes P450 involved in drug metabolism. Crit Rev Toxicol. 1992;22(1):1-21.

48. Tompkins LM, Wallace AD. Mechanisms of cytochrome P450 induction. J Biochem Mol Toxicol. 2007;21(4):176-81.

49. Leclerc J, Tournel G, Courcot-Ngoubo Ngangue E, Pottier N, Lafitte JJ, Jaillard S, et al. Profiling gene expression of whole cytochrome P450 superfamily in human bronchial and peripheral lung tissues: Differential expression in non-small cell lung cancers. Biochimie. 2010;92(3):292-306.

50. Diczfalusy U, Miura J, Roh HK, Mirghani RA, Sayi J, Larsson H, et al. 4Beta-hydroxycholesterol is a new endogenous CYP3A marker: relationship to CYP3A5 genotype, quinine 3-hydroxylation and sex in Koreans, Swedes and Tanzanians. Pharmacogenet Genomics. 2008;18(3):201-8.

51. Kuehl P, Zhang J, Lin Y, Lamba J, Assem M, Schuetz J, et al. Sequence diversity in CYP3A promoters and characterization of the genetic basis of polymorphic CYP3A5 expression. Nature Genetics. 2001;27(4):383-91.

52. Lacroix D, Sonnier M, Moncion A, Cheron G, Cresteil T. Expression of CYP3A in the human liver--evidence that the shift between CYP3A7 and CYP3A4 occurs immediately after birth. Eur J Biochem. 1997;247(2):625-34.

53. Bigos KL, Bies RR, Pollock BG, Lowy JJ, Zhang F, Weinberger DR. Genetic variation in CYP3A43 explains racial difference in olanzapine clearance. Mol Psychiatry. 2011;16(6):620-5.

54. Agarwal V, Kommaddi RP, Valli K, Ryder D, Hyde TM, Kleinman JE, et al. Drug metabolism in human brain: high levels of cytochrome P4503A43 in brain and metabolism of anti-anxiety drug alprazolam to its active metabolite. PloS One. 2008;3(6):e2337.

55. Domanski TL, Finta C, Halpert JR, Zaphiropoulos PG. cDNA cloning and initial characterization of CYP3A43, a novel human cytochrome P450. Mol Pharmacol. 2001;59(2):386-92.

56. Naud J, Nolin TD, Leblond FA, Pichette V. Current understanding of drug disposition in kidney disease. J Clin Pharmacol. 2012;52(1 Suppl):10S-22S.

57. Leblond FA, Petrucci M, Dube P, Bernier G, Bonnardeaux A, Pichette V. Downregulation of intestinal cytochrome p450 in chronic renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2002;13(6):1579-85.

58. Nolin TD. Altered nonrenal drug clearance in ESRD. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens. 2008;17(6):555-9.

59. Naud J, Michaud J, Boisvert C, Desbiens K, Leblond FA, Mitchell A, et al. Down-regulation of intestinal drug transporters in chronic renal failure in rats. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2007;320(3):978-85.

60. Morgan ET. Regulation of cytochrome p450 by inflammatory mediators: why and how? Drug Metab Dispos. 2001;29(3):207-12.

61. Ramezani A, Raj DS. The gut microbiome, kidney disease, and targeted interventions. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2014;25(4):657-70.

62. Gabardi S, Abramson S. Drug dosing in chronic kidney disease. Med Clin North Am. 2005;89(3):649-87.

63. Nolin TD, Frye RF, Matzke GR. Hepatic drug metabolism and transport in patients with kidney disease. Am J kidney Dis. 2003;42(5):906-25.

64. Nolin TD, Naud J, Leblond FA, Pichette V. Emerging evidence of the impact of kidney disease on drug metabolism and transport. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2008;83(6):898-903.

65. Michaud J, Nolin TD, Naud J, Dani M, Lafrance JP, Leblond FA, et al. Effect of hemodialysis on hepatic cytochrome P450 functional expression. J Pharmacol Sci. 2008;108(2):157-63.

66. Osborne R, Joel S, Grebenik K, Trew D, Slevin M. The pharmacokinetics of morphine and morphine glucuronides in kidney failure. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 1993;54(2):158-67.

67. du Souich P, Erill S. Metabolism of procainamide in patients with chronic heart failure, chronic respiratory failure and chronic renal failure. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 1978;14(1):21-7.

68. Zhang Y, Zhang L, Abraham S, Apparaju S, Wu TC, Strong JM, et al. Assessment of the impact of renal impairment on systemic exposure of new molecular entities: evaluation of recent new drug applications. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2009;85(3):305-11.

69. Kidney Disease: Improving Global Outcomes CKDMBDWG. KDIGO clinical practice guideline for the diagnosis, evaluation, prevention, and treatment of Chronic Kidney Disease-Mineral and Bone Disorder (CKD-MBD). Kidney Int Suppl. 2009(113):S1-130.

70. Svensson JO, Andersson M, Gustavsson E, Beck O. Electrospray LC-MS method with solidphase extraction for accurate determination of morphine-, codeine-, and ethylmorphine-glucuronides and 6-acetylmorphine in urine. J Anal Toxicol. 2007;31(2):81-6.

71. Zackrisson AL, Lindblom B. Identification of CYP2D6 alleles by single nucleotide polymorphism analysis using pyrosequencing. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2003;59(7):521-6.

72. Nordfors L, Jansson M, Sandberg G, Lavebratt C, Sengul S, Schalling M, et al. Large-scale genotyping of single nucleotide polymorphisms by Pyrosequencingtrade mark and validation against the 5'nuclease (Taqman((R))) assay. Hum Mutat. 2002;19(4):395-401.

73. Allqvist A, Wennerholm A, Svensson JO, Mirghani RA. Simultaneous quantification of alprazolam, 4- and alpha-hydroxyalprazolam in plasma samples using liquid chromatography mass spectrometry. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2005;814(1):127-31.

74. Bodin K, Bretillon L, Aden Y, Bertilsson L, Broome U, Einarsson C, et al. Antiepileptic drugs increase plasma levels of 4beta-hydroxycholesterol in humans: evidence for involvement of cytochrome p450 3A4. J Biol Chem. 2001;276(42):38685-9.

75. Dahl ML, Johansson I, Bertilsson L, Ingelman-Sundberg M, Sjoqvist F. Ultrarapid hydroxylation of debrisoquine in a Swedish population. Analysis of the molecular genetic basis. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 1995;274(1):516-20.

76. Yue QY, Hasselstrom J, Svensson JO, Sawe J. Pharmacokinetics of codeine and its metabolites in Caucasian healthy volunteers: comparisons between extensive and poor hydroxylators of debrisoquine. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 1991;31(6):635-42.

77. Odar-Cederlof I, Vessman J, Alvan G, Sjoqvist F. Oxazepam disposition in uremic patients. Acta Pharmacol Toxicol. 1977;40 Suppl 1(1):52-62.

78. Guay DR, Awni WM, Findlay JW, Halstenson CE, Abraham PA, Opsahl JA, et al. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of codeine in end-stage renal disease. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 1988;43(1):63-71.

79. Sawe J, Odar-Cederlof I. Kinetics of morphine in patients with renal failure. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 1987;32(4):377-82.

80. Dean M. Opioids in renal failure and dialysis patients. J Pain Symptom Manage. 2004;28(5):497-504.

81. Matzke GR, Chan GL, Abraham PA. Codeine dosage in renal failure. Clin Pharm. 1986;5(1):15-6.

82. Talbott GA, Lynn AM, Levy FH, Zelikovic I. Respiratory arrest precipitated by codeine in a child with chronic renal failure. Clin Pediatr (Phila). 1997;36(3):171-3.

83. Wennerholm A, Allqvist A, Svensson JO, Gustafsson LL, Mirghani RA, Bertilsson L. Alprazolam as a probe for CYP3A using a single blood sample: pharmacokinetics of parent drug, and of alpha- and 4-hydroxy metabolites in healthy subjects. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2005;61(2):113-8.

84. Dawson GW, Jue SG, Brogden RN. Alprazolam: a review of its pharmacodynamic properties and efficacy in the treatment of anxiety and depression. Drugs. 1984;27(2):132-47.

85. Morgan ET. Impact of infectious and inflammatory disease on cytochrome P450-mediated drug metabolism and pharmacokinetics. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2009;85(4):434-8.

86. Robertson GR, Liddle C, Clarke SJ. Inflammation and altered drug clearance in cancer: transcriptional repression of a human CYP3A4 transgene in tumor-bearing mice. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2008;83(6):894-7.

87. Slaviero KA, Clarke SJ, Rivory LP. Inflammatory response: an unrecognised source of variability in the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of cancer chemotherapy. Lancet Oncol. 2003;4(4):224-32.

88. Petrovic V, Teng S, Piquette-Miller M. Regulation of drug transporters during infection and inflammation. Mol Interv. 2007;7(2):99-111.

89. Renton KW. Regulation of drug metabolism and disposition during inflammation and infection. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol. 2005;1(4):629-40.

90. Kanebratt KP, Diczfalusy U, Backstrom T, Sparve E, Bredberg E, Bottiger Y, et al. Cytochrome P450 induction by rifampicin in healthy subjects: determination using the Karolinska cocktail and the endogenous CYP3A4 marker 4beta-hydroxycholesterol. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2008;84(5):589-94.

91. Stenvinkel P, Carrero JJ, Axelsson J, Lindholm B, Heimburger O, Massy Z. Emerging biomarkers for evaluating cardiovascular risk in the chronic kidney disease patient: how do new pieces fit into the uremic puzzle? Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2008;3(2):505-21.

92. Cheung AK, Sarnak MJ, Yan G, Dwyer JT, Heyka RJ, Rocco MV, et al. Atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease risks in chronic hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int. 2000;58(1):353-62.

93. Sarnak MJ, Levey AS. Cardiovascular disease and chronic renal disease: a new paradigm. Am J Kidney Dis. 2000;35(4 Suppl 1):S117-31.

94. Carrero JJ, Stenvinkel P. Persistent inflammation as a catalyst for other risk factors in chronic kidney disease: a hypothesis proposal. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2009;4 Suppl 1:S49-55.

95. Carrero JJ, Yilmaz MI, Lindholm B, Stenvinkel P. Cytokine dysregulation in chronic kidney disease: how can we treat it? Blood Purif. 2008;26(3):291-9.

96. Sawe J, Kager L, Svensson Eng JO, Rane A. Oral morphine in cancer patients: in vivo kinetics and in vitro hepatic glucuronidation. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 1985;19(4):495-501.

97. Molanaei H, Carrero JJ, Heimburger O, Nordfors L, Lindholm B, Stenvinkel P, et al. Influence of the CYP2D6 polymorphism and hemodialysis on codeine disposition in patients with end-stage renal disease. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2010;66(3):269-73.

98. Velenosi TJ, Urquhart BL. Pharmacokinetic considerations in chronic kidney disease and patients requiring dialysis. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol. 2014;10(8):1131-43.

99. Verbeeck RK, Musuamba FT. Pharmacokinetics and dosage adjustment in patients with renal dysfunction. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2009;65(8):757-73.

100. Magnusson M, Magnusson KE, Sundqvist T, Denneberg T. Impaired intestinal barrier function measured by differently sized polyethylene glycols in patients with chronic renal failure. Gut. 1991;32(7):754-9.

101. Dreisbach AW, Lertora JJ. The effect of chronic renal failure on drug metabolism and transport. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol. 2008;4(8):1065-74.

102. Steinman TI. Serum albumin: its significance in patients with ESRD. Semin Dial. 2000;13(6):404-8.

103. Chiu YW, Teitelbaum I, Misra M, de Leon EM, Adzize T, Mehrotra R. Pill burden, adherence, hyperphosphatemia, and quality of life in maintenance dialysis patients. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2009;4(6):1089-96.

104. Burnier M, Pruijm M, Wuerzner G, Santschi V. Drug adherence in chronic kidney diseases and dialysis. Nephrol Dial Ttransplant. 2015;30(1):39-44.

105. Baillie G, Mason N, editors. Dialysis of drugs: LLC, Saline Michigan USA 2013.

106. Nolin TD, Appiah K, Kendrick SA, Le P, McMonagle E, Himmelfarb J. Hemodialysis acutely improves hepatic CYP3A4 metabolic activity. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2006;17(9):2363-7.

107. Morgan ET, Goralski KB, Piquette-Miller M, Renton KW, Robertson GR, Chaluvadi MR, et al. Regulation of drug-metabolizing enzymes and transporters in infection, inflammation, and cancer. Drug Metab Dispos. 2008;36(2):205-16.

108. Coutant DE, Kulanthaivel P, Turner PK, Bell RL, Baldwin J, Wijayawardana SR, et al. Understanding Disease-Drug Interactions in Cancer Patients: Implications for Dosing Within the Therapeutic Window. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2015;98(1):76-86.

109. Shah RR, Smith RL. Addressing phenoconversion: the Achilles' heel of personalized medicine. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2015;79(2):222-40.

110. Shah RR, Smith RL. Inflammation-induced phenoconversion of polymorphic drug metabolizing enzymes: hypothesis with implications for personalized medicine. Drug Metab Dispos. 2015;43(3):400-10.

111. Molanaei H, Stenvinkel P, Qureshi AR, Carrero JJ, Heimburger O, Lindholm B, et al. Metabolism of alprazolam (a marker of CYP3A4) in hemodialysis patients with persistent inflammation. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2012;68(5):571-7.

112. Witasp A, Ryden M, Carrero JJ, Qureshi AR, Nordfors L, Naslund E, et al. Elevated circulating levels and tissue expression of pentraxin 3 in uremia: a reflection of endothelial dysfunction. PloS One. 2013;8(5):e63493.

113. Paine MF, Hart HL, Ludington SS, Haining RL, Rettie AE, Zeldin DC. The human intestinal cytochrome P450 "pie". Drug Metab Dispos. 2006;34(5):880-6.

114. Yang J, Tucker GT, Rostami-Hodjegan A. Cytochrome P450 3A expression and activity in the human small intestine. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2004;76(4):391.

115. Galetin A, Gertz M, Houston JB. Contribution of intestinal cytochrome p450-mediated metabolism to drug-drug inhibition and induction interactions. Drug Metab Pharmacokinet. 2010;25(1):28-47.

116. Basheer L, Kerem Z. Interactions between CYP3A4 and Dietary Polyphenols. Oxid Med Cell Longev. 2015;2015:854015.

117. Bezirtzoglou EE. Intestinal cytochromes P450 regulating the intestinal microbiota and its probiotic profile. Microb Ecol Health Dis. 2012;23.

118. Björkhem-Bergman L, Bergstrom H, Johansson M, Parini P, Eriksson M, Rane A, et al. Atorvastatin treatment induces uptake and efflux transporters in human liver. Drug Metab Dispos. 2013;41(9):1610-5.

119. Bjorkhem-Bergman L, Nylen H, Eriksson M, Parini P, Diczfalusy U. Effect of Statin Treatment on Plasma 4beta-Hydroxycholesterol Concentrations. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol. 2016;118(6):499-502.

120. Perez GO, Hsia SL, Christakis G, Burr J. Serum cholesterol binding reserve and high density lipoprotein cholesterol in patients on maintenance hemodialysis. Horm Metab Res. 1980;12(9):449-54.

121. Lindh JD, Bjorkhem-Bergman L, Eliasson E. Vitamin D and drug-metabolising enzymes. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 2012;11(12):1797-801.

122. Thadhani R, Appelbaum E, Pritchett Y, Chang Y, Wenger J, Tamez H, et al. Vitamin D therapy and cardiac structure and function in patients with chronic kidney disease: the PRIMO randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2012;307(7):674-84.